

For policymakers, researchers and health promotion practitioners

Evidence review: The primary prevention of mental health conditions

Prepared for VicHealth by Prevention United Author: Dr Stephen Carbone July 2020

Acknowledgements

Thank you to author Dr Stephen Carbone, Executive Director, Prevention United and peer reviewers Professor Harriet Hiscock (Murdoch Children's Research Institute, Melbourne) and Professor Tony Jorm (University of Melbourne).

Suggested citation

Carbone, S. (2020) *Evidence review: The primary prevention of mental health conditions*. Victorian Health Promotion Foundation, Melbourne.

Contents

DEFEDENCES	21
APPENDIX: ODDS RATIOS FOR SELECTED RISK AND PROTECTIVE* FACTORS	34
GLOSSARY	32
7. CONCLUSION	31
THE COSTS OF MENTAL ILL-HEALTH	29
6. THE ECONOMICS OF PREVENTION	
LOCAL COMMUNITY FACTORS	
WORKPLACE FACTORS	
SOCIOECONOMIC FACTORS	
School factors	
SOCIAL SUPPORT	23
PSYCHOSOCIAL SKILLS AND RESILIENCE	
PERINATAL MENTAL HEALTHPERINATE	
RACISM AND DISCRIMINATION	
Bullying	17
Adverse Childhood experiences	
5. INTERVENTIONS TO ADDRESS KEY RISK AND PROTECTIVE FACTORS	
4. A SUMMARY OF INTERVENTIONS TO ADDRESS KEY MODIFIABLE RISK AND PREFACTORS	
MONITOR IMPACTS	
Intervene in everyday settings Use evidence-based strategies and implementation science to improve results	
ENSURE REACH AND SCALABILITY	
TAKE AN INTEGRATED, MULTI-MODAL APPROACH	9
GET THE TIMING RIGHT	
TARGET KNOWN RISK AND PROTECTIVE FACTORS	
3. IMPLEMENTATION PRINCIPLES FOR PRIMARY PREVENTION	
HOW PREVENTABLE ARE MENTAL HEALTH CONDITIONS?	
RISK AND PROTECTIVE FACTORS VARY IN THEIR PREVALENCE AND STRENGTH OF ASSOCIATION	
PRIMARY, SECONDARY, AND TERTIARY PREVENTION TARGET DIFFERENT STAGES OF A CONDITION PRIMARY PREVENTION WORKS BY CHANGING MODIFIABLE UNDERLYING RISK AND PROTECTIVE	
2. WHAT IS PREVENTION AND HOW IS IT ACHIEVED?	
KEY QUESTIONS AND MAIN FINDINGS	
1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	3

1. Executive summary

This evidence review focuses on answering two questions:

- 1. Can mental health conditions be prevented?
- 2. Can this be achieved through primary prevention activity?

In summary, mental health conditions are not inevitable and there is considerable scientific evidence to show that many conditions can be prevented from occurring.

While it is not possible to prevent every case of a mental health condition — much as we can't prevent every cancer or heart attack — a sizeable percentage of cases of depression, anxiety conditions, certain behavioural disorders, and alcohol and substance use disorders can be prevented through interventions that address the risk and protective factors that drive mental health conditions.

The challenge now is to take these evidence-based initiatives to scale across the Victorian population and ensure they are properly implemented, while also continuing to build the emerging evidence base around interventions that target major risk factors with a profound influence on mental health and wellbeing. This includes a focus on preventing child maltreatment, intimate partner violence, bullying, racism, and socioeconomic disadvantage.

The burden of mental ill-health in Victoria is significant and not decreasing

Mental health conditions are common, distressing, potentially disabling and may lead to premature death. Effective treatments are available and to date, governments have focused on encouraging people to seek assistance when they experience a mental health condition, and on improving the availability, affordability, and quality of services for people who experience these conditions and their carers. However, despite a major increase in treatment availability and uptake, this has not reduced the prevalence and population-level impact of mental health conditions in almost 25 years, and indeed, the prevalence of these conditions appears to be increasing among young people.

There are likely to be considerable benefits in combining a focus on prevention and treatment In most areas of health, governments understand the importance of adopting a parallel focus on prevention and treatment. By combining population-level prevention and individual-level clinical interventions, Australia has achieved substantial reductions in the prevalence and impact of ischaemic heart disease and many cancers. It is highly likely that a similar parallel investment in prevention and recovery support will enable Victoria to achieve greater gains in mental health than we have been able to achieve to date.

This evidence review aims to synthesise the peer reviewed and grey literature on prevention

This evidence review synthesises the evidence relating to risk and protective factors for mental health conditions and interventions that aim to prevent the onset of mental health conditions by targeting these risk and protective factors. It draws on a literature review undertaken by the Sax Institute on behalf of VicHealth in mid-2019 (included as an attachment to their submission to the Royal Commission into Victoria's Mental Health System) that focused on peer-reviewed systematic reviews, and supplements this with other peer-reviewed and grey literature. It focuses on interventions targeting whole populations or groups at higher risk of experiencing mental health conditions and does not include prevention interventions targeted to individuals with early, subthreshold symptoms.

Key questions and main findings

This evidence review seeks to answer two questions: 'Can mental health conditions be prevented?' and 'Can this be achieved through primary prevention activity?' **Based on the available evidence the answer to both questions is yes.**

The mental health conditions that are most preventable

Overall, the research evidence around primary prevention is stronger for some conditions than others. There is very strong evidence to show that depression can be prevented, and strong evidence that anxiety conditions, certain behavioural disorders in childhood, and alcohol and substance use conditions can also be prevented. Given their collective prevalence, primary prevention initiatives for these conditions are likely to lead to substantial improvements in population mental health.

Effective primary prevention interventions and the modifiable risk and protective factors they address

Primary prevention focuses on preventing the onset of mental health conditions by reducing people's exposure to risk factors and/or increasing their exposure to protective factors for these conditions. Risk factors are biological, psychological, and social variables that increase a person's likelihood of experiencing a condition. By contrast, protective factors lower the likelihood. There are a considerable number of risk and protective factors for mental health conditions, and the research evidence shows there is a corresponding range of effective primary prevention initiatives that influence these factors and reduce the occurrence of several conditions. For example:

Parenting programs

There is very strong and consistent evidence that in-home supports, antenatal programs, and parenting programs can improve parental mental health, enhance parent-child interactions, and promote positive parenting and family environments, and this in turn can prevent the occurrence of child and adolescent mental health conditions. Moreover, these strategies can also reduce child neglect and abuse.

Social and emotional development programs

There is also very strong and consistent evidence that personal skills-building programs delivered through schools, universities, workplaces and online can increase protective factors such as healthy behaviours, social and emotional skills, self-care skills and resilience, and prevent mental health and substance use conditions. Effective programs typically utilise strategies drawn from health, clinical and positive psychology, especially cognitive behaviour therapy (CBT), interpersonal therapy (IPT), acceptance and commitment therapy (ACT), and mindfulness.

Creating supportive environments for mental health

- There is good evidence that programs that support older people to enhance their social networks can reduce loneliness and social isolation, which are risk factors for mental illhealth.
- Bullying and mental ill-health are causally linked, and there is strong evidence to show that school-based programs can prevent bullying, which in turn reduce the risk of depression, anxiety, and other conditions.
- There is good evidence that organisational-level programs in educational and work settings can improve school and work climate and reduce key risk factors within those environments, and in turn reduce the risk of depression and anxiety.

• Strengthening community action for mental health

There is good evidence that community-level programs can enhance social cohesion and other protective factors and reduce the risk of substance use conditions and anti-social behaviour.

Building mentally healthy public policy

- There is some evidence that legal, public education and some programmatic measures may reduce people's experience of child neglect and abuse, intimate partner violence, and racism; however, these are currently not achieving sufficient impact. Averting these particular risk factors is critical, as they are each highly prevalent and strongly associated with the occurrence of a wide range of mental health conditions.
- While it is likely that public policy measures to improve people's socioeconomic circumstances and social position will have considerable mental health benefits, there is little research that has directly evaluated the mental health impacts of these interventions.

Investing in prevention saves lives

Preventing mental health conditions can save lives. Between 60 per cent and 98 per cent of people who die by suicide have an underlying mental health condition. Preventing these conditions from occurring is highly likely to prevent suicide deaths.

Investing in prevention saves money

There is also considerable research that shows the economic benefits of prevention interventions. For example, a recent report prepared for the National Mental Health Commission found that nine of the ten prevention interventions they analysed had a positive return on investment, ranging from \$1.05 to \$3.06 for each dollar invested. Other Australian and international research confirms that many initiatives to prevent the onset of mental health conditions are cost-effective and save money.

Putting prevention into action

It is crucial to remember that small improvements across large segments of the population have a much greater impact on reducing incidence than large improvements across a smaller proportion of individuals.

It is also notable that many current evidence-based interventions use programmatic approaches, however, it is also likely that public policy measures could help to achieve change as shown by measures to tackle risk factors for physical health conditions such as smoking prevention policies. While there is currently little research evidence relating to policy-based approaches to the prevention of mental health conditions, there is little doubt that efforts to tackle the social determinants of mental health will produce considerable benefits, especially among vulnerable Victorians, given that the prevalence of mental health conditions is heavily influenced by people's living conditions and social position.

Despite these challenges, numerous prevention intervention studies have shown positive impacts. Given the strength of the evidence covered in this evidence review, and the established cost effectiveness of many prevention interventions, there is clearly a very strong case for government investment in the primary prevention of mental health conditions.

The challenge now is to ensure that existing evidence-based prevention initiatives are well implemented and taken to scale across the Victorian population. It is also imperative that we conduct further research into prevention interventions that target factors that have a considerable influence on mental health and wellbeing, but where the evidence base is currently limited or only just emerging. In particular, research is needed to find more and better ways to prevent adverse childhood experiences, intimate partner violence, bullying, racism and to address socioeconomic disadvantage and homelessness.

2. What is prevention and how is it achieved?

Section summary

- Most mental health conditions evolve through a series of stages from 'wellness' to subthreshold symptoms, and onto a diagnosable disorder.
- Prevention efforts can target any of these stages to avert progression to the next.
- Primary prevention occurs before the onset of a condition to prevent it from developing.
- Secondary prevention targets the early stages of a condition to reduce its duration or severity.
- Tertiary prevention focuses on lessening a condition's impact on quality of life and longevity.
- A large number of factors exert an influence on the development of mental health conditions.
- Risk factors increase a person's likelihood of experiencing a condition, while protective factors reduce the likelihood.
- Preventing the onset of a mental health condition requires efforts to reduce people's exposure to risk factors and/or increase their exposure to protective factors.
- At least 21% of the disability and premature mortality associated with mental health conditions is preventable in this way.

Primary, secondary, and tertiary prevention target different stages of a condition

Mental health conditions typically evolve through a series of clinical stages with a person moving from wellness, through a period of fluctuating subthreshold symptoms, and onto a first episode of a condition. This first episode may then be followed by permanent remission, a remitting and relapsing course, or a more persistent course over years or decades.¹ Progression from one stage to the next is not inevitable and can be interrupted through appropriate interventions. Three 'types' of prevention interventions are used to describe the point at which efforts are made to prevent further progression:²

- 1. Primary prevention aims to prevent the onset of a condition by stopping it from occurring in the first place.
- 2. Secondary prevention focuses on the detection and treatment of a mental health condition at its earliest possible stage to reduce its duration and severity. Secondary prevention is broadly synonymous with early intervention.
- 3. Tertiary prevention aims to reduce the impact of an established condition on an individual's functioning, quality of life and longevity through treatment and psychosocial supports.^{3 4 5}

Primary prevention works by changing modifiable underlying risk and protective factors

Risk factors are personal, psychological, or broader social ecological variables that are associated with an increased risk of developing a mental health condition. Most conditions are multi-factorial and result from a combination of risk factors working together, either simultaneously or cumulatively over time, rather than a single risk factor operating in isolation.⁶⁷

Protective factors reduce a person's likelihood of experiencing a mental health condition. Protective factors can enhance and protect a person's mental health and wellbeing, or they can act as a buffer against a person's exposure to risk factors and thereby reduce their chances of becoming unwell.^{8 9}

By reducing people's exposure to risk factors and/or increasing their exposure to protective factors it is possible to reduce the occurrence of mental health conditions across the community.¹⁰

Risk and protective factors vary in their prevalence and strength of association

Myriad risk and protective factors are known to influence the development of mental health conditions. Some are specific to particular conditions, but most are linked to multiple conditions.

Many have their origins early in life and the first 1000 days are particularly critical to a person's future mental health and wellbeing.

12

Risk and protective factors vary in their prevalence. Some factors are uncommon, such as childhood exposure to lead, which is associated with depression and psychosis, while other factors, such as adverse childhood experiences are far more widespread.

Risk and protective factors also vary in the strength of their association with various mental health conditions. ¹³ Risk factors are typically determined from correlational and longitudinal research and in most cases it is therefore only possible to establish correlation rather than causation; however certain factors, such as child maltreatment, intimate partner violence and bullying, are considered causal based on the strength of their association and other established epidemiological criteria for causality. ¹⁴ ¹⁵ ¹⁶ ¹⁷

Risk and protective factors also vary in how modifiable they are. For example, a person's genetic profile cannot be altered, whereas the nature of an individual's family, school or work environment can be changed through primary prevention interventions.

Primary prevention is ultimately a population mental health endeavour and success depends on population-wide changes in people's exposure to risk and protective factors, particularly those that have a strong association with mental health conditions and/or are highly prevalent in the population.

How preventable are mental health conditions?

According to recent burden of disease studies, at least 20.8% of the burden of disability and premature death associated with mental health conditions is preventable. ¹⁸ It is important to note that these estimates are only based on preventing the impacts of alcohol use, drug use, child sex abuse and intimate partner violence rather than all the known risk factors linked to mental health conditions, and so the proportion of the burden that can be averted through primary prevention is clearly much higher.

The burden of disability and premature death that can be averted through prevention compares favourably with the level that could be averted through treatment, which for depression has been estimated to be around a third. However, this would require 100% coverage and compliance with evidence-based treatments, something that has not been possible to achieve to date and remains unlikely.¹⁹

3. Implementation principles for primary prevention

SECTION SUMMARY

- A large number of factors exert an influence on the development of mental health conditions.
- While the biggest gains in primary prevention come from tackling modifiable factors that have strong associations with particular conditions, it can still be worthwhile targeting factors that have a lower association with a condition as long as they are reasonably prevalent in the community, since even a small risk spread across a large population can lead to a substantial number of incident cases.
- Since a large proportion of mental health conditions commence in childhood, adolescence, and early adult life, it is important to implement primary prevention initiatives early in life.
- The prevention of depression, anxiety and other mental health conditions requires a multimodal approach that targets key risk and protective factors. This mirrors preventative efforts in other areas of health, such as the prevention of diabetes, heart attacks, strokes, and cancers, where no single intervention can prevent any of these conditions on its own.
- While some prevention initiatives can be conducted through health care settings, most are conducted in the key settings in which people grow, study, work and live.
- It is imperative that primary prevention interventions are evidence-based, well implemented and delivered at scale.
- Tracking progress is also essential, and mechanisms are needed to monitor changes in population-level exposure to risk and protective factors, and in the incidence and prevalence of specific mental health conditions.

Target known risk and protective factors

Primary prevention works by influencing the underlying risk and protective factors that are associated with mental health conditions. There is no single cause for most mental health conditions. Instead these conditions typically arise from a combination of risk and protective factors operating together over the life course. ²⁰ The timing and the total number of risk factors that an individual experiences in their lifetime, and the degree to which they are offset by protective factors, is important.

Prioritise key factors

Broadly speaking, the biggest gains in prevention are to be had by tackling factors that are highly prevalent in the community; have strong associations with a condition; and/or are readily changed through intervention. However, it can still be very worthwhile targeting factors that have a low or moderate association with a condition if they are prevalent in the community. If a large population is exposed to even a low risk, it can lead to a large proportion of people becoming unwell. Interventions that have minimal impact for any one individual have considerable impact when aggregated across the population.²¹

Get the timing right

Primary prevention needs to occur before a condition's onset. While different conditions have their first onset at different ages, many start early in life.²² Overall around 50% of lifetime mental health conditions occur before the age of 14 years, a further 25% before age 24, and the remainder start after that age.²³ Primary prevention initiatives therefore need to be maximised in the perinatal period, childhood, adolescence and young adulthood, but continue throughout the life-span.

Take an integrated, multi-modal approach

Learnings from chronic disease prevention highlight the importance of taking a multi-modal approach. Key public health strategies include developing personal skills, creating supportive environments, strengthening community action, building healthy public policy, and reorienting health services towards prevention. It is particularly important to combine strategies to promote individual behaviour change with strategies to change social norms and the social determinants of health. Efforts to prevent diabetes, heart disease, cancers and even road trauma have all required action across all these domains. Given the need to target multiple risk and protective factors, across multiple populations and settings, using multiple strategies, a government or non-government coordinating and/or commissioning body is needed to bring interventions together in a way that creates the aggregated impact necessary to reduce the incidence of each mental health condition.

Ensure reach and scalability

Primary prevention is a population-level activity, rather than an individual-level activity and has to occur at scale once a program or policy intervention is shown to be effective. High reach is essential, and scalability is vital. This is the reason why many primary prevention initiatives are delivered through mass-population settings like schools, workplaces, and online.

Intervene in everyday settings

The prevention of mental health conditions needs to happen predominantly in the community. It is important to embed prevention activities in everyday settings such as online; the home; primary care; early learning services, schools, and higher education settings; workplaces; local communities; sport; the arts; as well as through legislation and mentally healthy public policy.

Use evidence-based strategies and implementation science to improve results

Using evidence-based interventions is crucial and there are reviews and databases that list effective and 'best buy' interventions that can be used by decision makers to guide investment.²⁴ ²⁵ ²⁶ ²⁷ It is also important to ensure that evidence-based programs are delivered as intended. Sadly, this does not always occur, particularly in schools, where many programs are either not evidence-based, or are not delivered as intended, due to competing demands, inadequate professional development, supervision and support, and resource constraints.

Monitor impacts

Strong surveillance or other monitoring systems are required to measure changes in exposure to risk and protective factors, and any resulting changes in the incidence and prevalence of conditions. It is imperative that any measurement of outcomes in public policy initiatives that impact social and economic outcomes for Victorians must also include a measure of mental health outcomes.

4. A summary of interventions to address key modifiable risk and protective factors

The evidence base around primary prevention interventions is currently emerging. The table below includes an indication of the strength of the association between risk factors and mental health conditions, as well as the strength of evidence for interventions based on existing systematic reviews. These ratings should be considered in the context that a low rating does not necessarily mean that interventions are not effective, but that further investment is required to establish a strong evidence base.

Table 1. Evidence-based prevention interventions for key modifiable risk factors

RISK FACTOR	STRENGTH OF FACTOR ASSOCIATION WITH MENTAL HEALTH CONDITION(S)	EFFECTIVE INTERVENTIONS	STRENGTH OF EVIDENCE FOR INTERVENTIONS BASED ON SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS	
Exposure to child maltreatment or other ACEs	***	Home visiting programs that provide in-home practical support, emotional support, and advice, instruction, and role modelling of positive parenting skills (e.g. Nurse Family Partnership)	**	
		Triple P parenting program, Incredible Years, other parenting programs	**	
		 Early intervention for children who have experienced ACEs Laws and regulations to prevent child abuse and family violence 	★★ ?	
Intimate partner violence	***	 Education programs to reduce sexual violence among young people Laws, regulations, education campaigns 	* ?	
Bullying	***	Anti-bullying programs within school settingsWorkplace anti-bullying programs	** *	
Racism and discriminationHomophobia, transphobia	**	Contact-based programsLaws and regulations	?	
Poor parental mental health and/or substance misuse	***	 Antenatal exercise programs Antenatal CBT and IPT psychoeducation groups Screening and treatment of perinatal mental health conditions 	** ** ***	
 Insecure or disorganised attachment Harsh or authoritarian parenting, inconsistent discipline, inter-parental conflict, overprotection/control, and criticism/lack of warmth 	***	Various skills-building parenting programs that promote secure attachment, positive child-parent interactions, and positive family climate (e.g. Triple P, Tuning into Kids, Tuning into Teens, Partners in Parenting, Strengthening Families)	***	
• Loneliness	**	Various older person's social support programs	*	

RISK FACTOR	STRENGTH OF FACTOR ASSOCIATION WITH MENTAL HEALTH CONDITION(S)	EFFECTIVE INTERVENTIONS	STRENGTH OF EVIDENCE FOR INTERVENTIONS BASED ON SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS
 Low psychosocial safety climate (PSC) High (or low) demand/low control/low support jobs High effort/low reward and recognition Poor procedural or organisational justice Interpersonal conflicts, bullying, harassment, and discrimination Poor line management Poorly communicated organisational change Low job insecurity Exposure to workplace violence or trauma 	**	 Organisation level initiatives such as: leadership and manager training and development communication and cooperation-based programs shared social activities and other workplace social capital interventions employee participatory strategies interventions to reduce workload or increase workers' control over their work flexible work arrangements that promote work-life balance 	**
Socioeconomic factors (e.g. debt, unemployment and homelessness)	**	Various public policies	?
Sociocultural factors (gender inequality, income inequality)	**	Various public policies	?

Table 2. Evidence-based prevention interventions for key modifiable protective factors

PROTECTIVE FACTORS	STRENGTH OF FACTOR ASSOCIATION WITH MENTAL HEALTH CONDITION(S)	EFFECTIVE INTERVENTIONS	STRENGTH OF EVIDENCE FOR INTERVENTIONS BASED ON SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS	
Resilience Social and emotional skills Social supports	***	 Classroom-based psychosocial skills-building programs, especially those based on clinical psychology strategies (e.g. CBT, IPT, ACT) and positive psychology strategies (e.g. mindfulness), that aim to enhance children and young people's social and emotional skills and resilience Self-care strategies derived from health, clinical and positive psychology (including healthy behaviours, CBT-, IPT- and ACT-based strategies, mindfulness, gratitude, and compassion) for young people and adults (face-to-face and online) Workplace programs focused on employee healthy lifestyle, stress reduction, resilience training and mindfulness Note: CBT – cognitive behavioural therapy; IPT – interpersonal therapy; ACT – acceptance and commitment therapy 	***	
 High quality diet Regular physical activity Non-smoking Low alcohol intake 	**	Various health promotion interventions Healthy public policy	***	
Sleep	**	CBT-based programs for children and adolescents	*	
 Authoritative parenting style, positive parent-child relationship, higher levels of parental warmth and support, and higher levels of autonomy granting Positive family climate 		Various parenting programs (e.g. Triple P, Tuning into Kids, Tuning into Teens, Partners in Parenting, Strengthening Families)	***	
Positive school climate (e.g. belonging and connection to school)		Whole-of-school mental health promotion initiatives that focus on enhancing mental health literacy, social and emotional skills and resilience through classroom-based activities and role modelling; creating a positive school climate; and building partnerships with parents and external services	*	

PROTECTIVE FACTORS	STRENGTH OF FACTOR ASSOCIATION WITH MENTAL HEALTH CONDITION(S)	EFFECTIVE INTERVENTIONS	STRENGTH OF EVIDENCE FOR INTERVENTIONS BASED ON SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS
 High psychosocial safety climate Job control Team and management support Organisational justice Recognition and reward Work-life balance 	**	Organisation level initiatives such as: leadership and manager training and development communication and cooperation-based programs shared social activities and other workplace social capital interventions employee participatory strategies interventions to reduce workload or increase workers' control over their work flexible work arrangements that promote work-life balance	**
Social capital, social cohesion, social connectedness	**	Place-based interventions targeting community-level risk and protective factors such as social cohesion and social capital	(for substance use and anti-social behaviour) ? for mental health conditions

5. Interventions to address key risk and protective factors

SECTION SUMMARY

- Risk factors vary in their prevalence, strength of association with mental health conditions and malleability to change through intervention.
- Genetic and other biological factors, along with temperament and personality have an important influence on mental health but are not readily amenable to change via intervention.
- Important modifiable risk factors include parental mental ill-health; child maltreatment; family violence; bullying; racism and other forms of discrimination; loneliness; work-related psychosocial risk factors; debt; unemployment; homelessness; and lower socioeconomic status.
- Important modifiable protective factors include resilience; child-parent attachment; parenting style; family environment; social support; positive school and workplace environments; and employment, stable housing, and higher socioeconomic status.
- Interventions may target one or more of these factors to achieve preventative results.
- Based on the findings of numerous systematic reviews, there is very strong evidence of the
 efficacy of interventions including healthy lifestyle strategies such as regular physical activity,
 healthy eating, adequate sleep and non-smoking; individual skills-building programs to
 enhance social and emotional, resilience and 'self-care' skills; and parenting interventions that
 target protective factors such as secure attachment, positive parenting skills and a positive
 family environment. Programs and strategies that draw on cognitive behaviour therapy (CBT)
 and mindfulness practices are particularly effective in preventing depression and anxiety
 conditions.
- There is also good evidence for anti-bullying programs and whole-of-school approaches to mental health and wellbeing, and emerging evidence for strategies that address workplace psychosocial risk factors, and for community-level interventions.
- While there is less evidence for interventions to prevent critical risk factors such as child
 maltreatment, intimate partner violence, and adverse childhood experiences, there are likely
 to be considerable benefits in addressing these factors because they contribute enormously
 to the risk of depression and anxiety conditions, as well as self-harm and suicide.
- It is also highly likely that measures to enhance education outcomes, and decrease socioeconomic disadvantage, and homelessness will have significant flow-on benefits for mental health although direct research evidence is limited. These issues require public policy solutions rather than program solutions, and researching such interventions is difficult.
- It is clear that mental health conditions are not inevitable and there is good scientific evidence to show that many conditions can be prevented from occurring. While it is not possible to prevent every case of a mental health condition much as we can't prevent every cancer or heart attack it is nevertheless possible to prevent a sizeable percentage of cases of depression, anxiety conditions, certain behavioural disorders, and alcohol and substance use disorders.

Numerous risk and protective factors are associated with mental health conditions. While they are all important, some are more influential than others in terms of their strength of association with mental health conditions. The following section summarises the evidence for interventions targeted to particular risk and protective factors, starting with those that target protective and risk factors that are causal or have a very strong association with various mental health conditions, and moving

towards those which have a significant, but less strong association with the development of mental health conditions.

Adverse childhood experiences

Overview

Adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) are chronically-stressful or traumatic experiences that occur among children and young people aged 0–18. Commonly described ACEs include all forms of child abuse and neglect, exposure to family violence and having a parent with a severe mental illness, alcohol/substance use disorder or history of incarceration. Children and young people exposed to ACEs are at increased risk of a range of mental health conditions in childhood, adolescence and adulthood.^{28 29} The greater the number of ACEs a person experiences the higher their risk of experiencing various mental health and substance use conditions over the entire life course.³⁰

Among adults who have experienced four or more ACEs as children there are strong associations with mental ill-health, and problematic alcohol use (odds ratios of more than three to six); and very strong associations with problematic drug use and interpersonal and self-directed violence (odds ratios over seven). Consistent with this, some studies suggest that about a quarter of harmful alcohol use and about 30% of cases of anxiety and 40% of cases of depression are attributable to exposure to ACEs. There are also low-moderate associations between ACE exposure and a range of health risk behaviours and chronic diseases such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, diabetes, cardiovascular disease, and cancer. Acceptable 1931.

Child maltreatment is one specific type of ACE that is strongly and causally linked to conditions as diverse as depression, anxiety disorders, eating disorders, personality disorders, and schizophrenia as well as to self-harm and suicide. 34 35 36 37 38 39 40 There are various forms of child maltreatment such as emotional and physical neglect, and emotional, physical, and sexual abuse and the risk varies with the type and extent of neglect or abuse. 41 For example, systematic reviews show that:

- Adults exposed to emotional abuse in childhood are 2.4–3.9 times more likely to develop depression and 2–5 times more likely to develop anxiety conditions than adults who had not been exposed to emotional abuse as children or teenagers.⁴²
- Adults who were physically abused as children are 1.3–1.7 times more likely to develop depression and 1.3–2.2 times more likely to develop an anxiety condition than other adults.⁴³
- Women who experienced child sexual abuse are 1.7 times more likely to experience generalised anxiety disorder (GAD) and 2.14 times more likely to experience depression than other women.
- Men who are victims of child sexual abuse are 1.2 times more likely to experience GAD and 1.5 times more likely to experience depression than men who were not abused during childhood or adolescence.⁴⁴

Overall, child abuse and neglect is ranked as the 10th highest risk factor for the burden of *all* injury and disease in Australia, accounting for 2.2% of Australia's total burden of injury and disease. More specifically, it accounts for 11.8% of the burden related to mental health conditions.⁴⁵ Other research suggests that for females, 33.0% of self-harm, 30.6% of anxiety disorders and 22.8% of depressive disorders burden is attributable to child abuse, while for males 23.5% of self-harm, 20.9% of anxiety disorders and 15.7% of depressive disorder burden is attributable to child abuse.⁴⁶

Given the very high association between ACEs and mental health conditions, some experts argue that the prevention of ACEs should be a core focus of primary prevention efforts in mental health.⁴⁷ Moreover, preventing ACEs will help to prevent serious chronic health conditions as well.⁴⁸

Interventions

ACEs, and in particular, child abuse and neglect are powerful risk factors for mental ill-health, and there are some, though not enough, interventions that can reduce the occurrence or impact of these factors. Home visiting programs are one of the more effective types of programs.⁴⁹ There are several types of home visiting programs including layperson, para-professional, professional and nurse home visiting programs.⁵⁰ All programs feature in-home visits and the provision of practical support; demonstrations or assistance in daily activities; problem-solving; and emotional support.⁵¹

These programs commence during the pre-natal, neonatal, or infant stage of development, and span the first year or two of the child's life. While measures of child maltreatment vary across studies, overall most studies have shown direct impacts in reducing child maltreatment using metrics such as reduction in substantiated cases of child abuse and neglect, hospital attendance, foster care or out-of-home-care placement.⁵²

Parent support is also central to supporting children who have experienced ACEs. A recent review found that multicomponent interventions that utilise professionals to provide parenting education, mental health counselling, social service referrals, or social support can reduce the impact of ACEs on child mental health and improve the parent–child relationship for children aged 0–5 years. Some parenting programs, in particular The Positive Parenting Program (Triple P), have also been shown to reduce the likelihood of child maltreatment.

From a policy perspective, child maltreatment is a criminal offence under state and territory legislation. These laws also govern the way in which child maltreatment is reported, investigated, and managed by child protection services. Most states have mandatory reporting provisions, although each jurisdiction differs in who is mandated to report and the circumstances under which they are required to do so.⁵⁶

Intimate partner violence

Overview

Intimate partner violence (IPV), including psychological, physical, and sexual abuse, is associated with higher levels of depression and anxiety. ⁵⁷ Intimate partner violence is causally linked to homicide and violence, suicide and self-inflicted injuries, alcohol use disorders, depression, and anxiety. In 2015 in Australia, intimate partner violence contributed 41% of homicide and violence burden, 19% each of suicide and self-inflicted injuries and depressive disorders burden, and 12% of anxiety disorders burden in females. ⁵⁸ Preventing IPV will therefore prevent a considerable proportion of mental health conditions among females.

Interventions

Primary prevention strategies for IPV seek to prevent violence before it occurs.⁵⁹ The primary prevention of IPV is a relatively new field of research with most of the focus to date placed on strategies to keep women safe and respond to the violence after it has occurred.

Primary prevention programs addressing IPV consist of school-based or community-based respectful relationship programs targeting adolescents before victimisation or perpetration occur; public education campaigns; bystander empowerment and education; creating safe school and workplace environments; and structural initiatives that aim to reduce gender inequality. Many of these, such as respectful relationships programs and gender equality initiatives, are included in the Victorian Government's approach to the primary prevention of IPV. Each of the primary prevention of IPV.

A systematic review of healthy relationships programs conducted in 2013 found only a limited number of studies targeted to adolescents but several of these produced modest reductions in IPV

behaviours among program participants compared to controls.⁶³ Other IPV interventions have focused more specifically on sexual violence, particularly among young people. One review found that such educational programs can lead to increased knowledge of teen dating violence and attitudes that are less accepting of violence in relationships among program participants compared to controls, although they showed no reductions in dating violence perpetration and victimisation.⁶⁴ Another review of sexual violence prevention programs conducted in 2014 found three interventions which showed clear impacts on reducing sexual violence (Safe Dates, Shifting Boundaries and funding associated with the 1994 U.S. Violence Against Women Act).⁶⁵

A more recent systematic review that examined primary prevention programs for sexual, dating, and intimate partner violence found that programs varied considerably in their target group (adolescent or adult male), number of sessions, implementer, and focus. Most consisted of educational sessions that covered topics such as abusive behaviour, masculinity/male gender roles, the effects of violence, healthy relationships, and ways in which bystanders can prevent IPV. Results varied, however overall, five of the nine studies reviewed showed some reductions in sexual violence and IPV in the short term and were considered promising.⁶⁶

Another recent systematic review focused on workplace-based approaches to preventing IPV found relatively few studies had been conducted. Most interventions focused on recognising signs of abuse, responding to victims, and providing referrals to community-based resources. Most led to some improvements in participants knowledge of IPV, willingness to intervene, and likelihood of providing information or resources.⁶⁷

Another growing area of practice and research interest are programs designed to promote healthy masculinities. The area of prevention is relatively new and while a variety of health promotion/socioecological methodologies are being used to free men and boys from unhealthy masculine stereotypes, there is currently a lack of good evaluation data, and more research is required to determine the potential benefits of such approaches.⁶⁸

The Family Foundations program, developed in the USA, targets mothers, fathers and same-sex couples during pregnancy and the postnatal period and seeks to prevent interparental conflict and promote healthy child development. Trials in the USA demonstrate sustained reductions in interparental conflict, parent mental health conditions, harsh parenting, and children's emotional-behavioural difficulties, although IPV is not directly measured. ⁶⁹ The program is currently being trialled in Victoria through the Safer Families Centre of Research Excellence.

In terms of policy interventions, family violence is an area that has a strong legal and public policy framework. However, evidence for its impact in preventing mental health conditions is currently limited, due to the lack of research in this area.

Bullying

Overview

Bullying, including cyberbullying, is also causally linked to the occurrence of mental disorders. ⁷⁰ ⁷¹ ⁷² Globally, bullying accounts for 5.01% of all disability-adjusted life years (DALYs) associated with anxiety disorders and 3.68% of all major depressive disorder DALYs. Overall, it is estimated that 7.8% of the burden of anxiety disorders and 10.8% of the burden of depressive disorders in Australia are attributable to bullying victimisation. ⁷³

Bullying is highly prevalent among school age children and adolescents, but some groups, such as LGBTQ* young people are more likely to be victims, and depression levels are higher in young sexual minority young people exposed to cyberbullying, compared to those who had not been exposed. ⁷⁴ Workplace bullying is also widespread across a range of industries. People exposed to workplace bullying are 2.5 times more likely to experience work-related depression than people not exposed, and workplace bullying accounts for around 5% of all work-related cases of depression. ⁷⁵

Interventions

A range of school-based anti-bullying programs exist. Effective programs include a hybrid of skills-building activities that support students to develop social and emotional competencies and learn how to respond effectively to bullying behaviours, and whole-of-setting elements that focus on setting, modelling and monitoring behavioural expectations and creating a positive school climate. A recent systematic review and meta-analysis found these programs can reduce bullying perpetration by up to 20% and victimisation by up to 15%. Other reviews have found similar benefits. Another review found that whole-school bullying interventions that include classroom and extra-curricular components can reduce the levels of bullying, and result in reductions in depression and anxiety symptoms and improved levels of mental wellbeing.

Cyberbullying is also a significant problem that can have serious impacts on people's mental wellbeing. Anti-cyberbullying legislation and programs have been created to tackle this harm. A recent systematic review and meta-analysis found that cyberbullying intervention programs can reduce cyberbullying perpetration by approximately 10%–15% and cyberbullying victimisation by approximately 14%. The focus should therefore be on encouraging uptake of these programs. 82

While workplace bullying is also prevalent and linked to work-related depression and anxiety conditions, the evidence base around workplace anti-bullying interventions is less robust than school-based programs. A recent Cochrane systematic review found that one organisational-level intervention – Civility, Respect, and Engagement in the Workforce – produced a small increase in civility that translates to a 5% increase from baseline to follow-up, as well as a small decrease in workers experience of incivility from their supervisor, but not from co-workers. The review also found that an expressive writing intervention produced some small reductions in bullying, while a multi-level program combining organisational policies, stress management training, and training to raise awareness of negative behaviours did not produce any reductions in workplace bullying. 83

Racism and discrimination

Overview

Racism is associated with an increased risk of experiencing mental health conditions as well as with poorer physical health.^{84 85} Racism and discrimination are particularly powerful issues for Indigenous peoples globally, including Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in Australia where they are both associated with poorer mental health and wellbeing among young people and adults.⁸⁶

There is also considerable evidence to show that LGBT people on average experience higher rates of depression, anxiety and substance use conditions and suicidality than non-LGBT people.^{87 88 89} The reasons vary, but research also shows that individuals from sexual and gender diverse minority groups experience high levels of rejection, personal abuse, physical assault, prejudice, and homophobic and transphobic discrimination, which creates high stress levels and an increased risk of mental health conditions. This is often referred to as minority stress.^{90 91 92 93}

^{*} VicHealth uses the acronym LGBTIQ, which stands for lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans and gender diverse, intersex, queer and questioning. Other acronyms (e.g. LGB, LGBT, LGBTQ) are used in this evidence review where the reviews and studies being reported specifically refer only to those groups.

Interventions

Anti-racism interventions typically rely on laws, regulations, and public education approaches. Compared to the research on the health and mental health effects of racism, there is relatively little published research on primary prevention interventions. One approach that focused on intergroup contact showed some reductions in prejudice among the majority group participants, although not on mental health outcomes. ⁹⁴ A recent review of interventions to prevent and reduce online hate, much of which is racist, found that interventions focus on three different areas: technological, legal, and internet literacy and counter speech. This review found no rigorous evaluation and a lack of evidence for effectiveness of any of these strategies. ⁹⁵

From a policy perspective, racism and discrimination are covered by Commonwealth, state and territory laws and regulations. However, evidence for their impact in preventing mental health conditions is currently limited, due to the lack of research in this area.

The primary prevention of homophobic and transphobic prejudice and discrimination is a relatively new area of study, and there is a relative dearth of systematic reviews. One systematic review examined studies that aimed to decrease bias and prejudice towards LGBTI patients among healthcare providers. This review found the 13 studies included in the review produced mixed results, with some having some impact on generating more positive student or healthcare provider attitudes toward LGBTQ patients, while other studies found only anecdotal evidence of positive attitude changes, or no evidence of changes in attitudes, and none examined actual changes in patient outcomes.⁹⁶

Another review of qualitative research into the prevention of homophobia found many participants described interventions as "eye-opening," however they noted that interventions quite often produced hostile reactions and some participants rejected the interventions altogether, but this review did not report any specific quantitative outcomes from these anti-homophobia programs.⁹⁷

However, an earlier narrative review of safe school type programs, found that within schools whose policies and programs around homophobia or transphobia were unclear or non-existent, LGBT youth were not as psychologically secure, whereas LGBT students who attended schools where safe school policies and programs were visible, experienced more positive psychological outcomes.⁹⁸

Perinatal mental health

Overview

Perinatal mental health conditions are distressing for parents and are risk factors for poor infant, child and adolescent mental health. 99 A range of factors are associated with the development of perinatal mental health conditions including sleep problems, lack of social support, not living with partner, intimate partner violence, multiple births, and alcohol, cigarette, and substance use. 100 101 102 103 104

Interventions

Improving parental mental health through primary prevention strategies or screening and early intervention for perinatal conditions can help to avert child and adolescent mental health conditions. Antenatal CBT or interpersonal therapy (IPT) based psychoeducation programs are both effective in preventing perinatal depression. ¹⁰⁵ Physical activity during pregnancy can also protect against postnatal depression. ¹⁰⁷ ¹⁰⁸ Routine screening and referral for support and treatment are also vital.

Parenting style and family climate

Overview

Attachment has a highly influential impact on child, adolescent and adult mental health. Attachment refers to the emotional bond between a child and their caregiver(s). Secure attachment is associated with a decreased risk of mental health conditions while insecure-avoidant, insecure-resistant, and disorganised attachment are associated with an increased risk. 109 110 111

Parenting style is also important. Harsh or authoritarian parenting, inconsistent discipline, interparental conflict, overprotection/control and criticism/lack of warmth are risk factors for anxiety and depression. Parental warmth and support, and higher levels of autonomy granting, are associated with lower levels of depression and anxiety in adolescence and adulthood across cultures. The interaction between a child's temperament and parenting style is particularly important. For example, children with an inhibited temperament who also experience overinvolved/protective parenting are at higher risk of experiencing anxiety conditions than other children with an inhibited temperament. Parenting are at higher risk of experiencing anxiety conditions than other children with an inhibited temperament.

The broader family environment also plays a role. Poor intra-family relationships are associated with higher levels of anxiety and depression among children and adolescents. ¹¹⁹ By contrast, immediate and extended family support, eating meals together, trust and fairness in the family, high family cohesion, a positive family climate and parental involvement are key factors that contribute to resilience in children, especially those who have faced childhood adversity. ¹²⁰ ¹²¹ ¹²²

Interventions

Parenting programs are among the most well-studied, and evidence-based approaches to the prevention of emotional and behavioural disorders among children and adolescents. A wide range of programs exist and can be delivered through one-on-one sessions, small group workshops in community settings or in early learning services and schools, or through online delivery.

Generally, such programs focus on enhancing protective factors and reducing risk factors that relate to attachment, parenting style, parent-child interactions, family climate and child and adolescent development. Experimental trials and systematic reviews have consistently found such programs reduce the likelihood of internalising (emotional) and externalising (behavioural) conditions among children and young people. 123 124 125 126 Examples of effective programs available in Australia include Triple P, Strengthening Families, Tuning into Kids and Tuning into Teens, and Partners in Parenting, while examples from other countries include The Incredible Years program from the USA. 127

Psychosocial skills and resilience

Overview

Resilience is defined as the ability to maintain or quickly regain psychological equilibrium in the face of adversity. Resilience is associated with decreased likelihood of experiencing a mental health condition. Resilience is a complex, multi-dimensional construct. It results from various personal attributes as well as social supports and other resources that a person has access to and utilises effectively. 128 129

Personal skills and attributes include high self-esteem, perseverance and determination, good problem solving, good self-regulation, high distress tolerance, social competence, intelligence, an internal locus of control, and optimism. ¹³⁰ ¹³¹ ¹³² External factors include positive parenting and family environment; having support from at least one supportive adult as a child; peer support; school engagement; and involvement in sports, local clubs, religious and other extra-curricular activities. ¹³⁴

Interventions

There are numerous skills-building programs that focus on boosting the psychosocial protective factors that contribute to resilience. The majority are designed for primary and secondary school-based delivery and include social and emotional learning (SEL), resilience building, and disorder specific prevention programs. While sometimes considered separately, these various school-based skills-building programs share many similarities.

Each focus on equipping children and adolescents with the psychological and interpersonal skills needed to build positive relationships, regulate their emotions and behaviours, make healthy behaviour choices, and manage life's challenges and hardships. They draw on strategies derived from psychological therapies (e.g. cognitive behaviour therapy, interpersonal therapy, problem solving therapy) and/or positive psychology (e.g. mindfulness-based stress reduction). 135

A substantial number of systematic reviews and meta-analyses of school-based skills-building programs consistently indicate that as a group, such programs are effective in preventing the occurrence of depression, anxiety conditions and substance use conditions. ¹³⁶ ¹³⁷ ¹³⁸ ¹³⁹ ¹⁴⁰ ¹⁴¹ ¹⁴²

Impacts, as measured by effect sizes, vary according to whether interventions are targeted to all students (universal), those at higher risk of experiencing these conditions (selective), or those with some early subthreshold symptoms of depression and anxiety (indicated) with universal programs generally having smaller effect sizes and indicated having larger effect sizes. Programs that draw on cognitive behaviour therapy (CBT) strategies and mindfulness are more effective at averting the occurrence of depression and anxiety conditions than other approaches. 143 144 145 146 Both teacher and externally implemented programs show positive effects. Examples of effective programs include FRIENDS for Life, Penn Resilience Program, Resourceful Adolescent Program, Promoting Alternative Thinking (PATHS), Cool Kids, the Good Behaviour Game and Climate Schools. 148 149 150

There is also good evidence for the effectiveness of skills-building interventions among university students. Interventions that have been trialled among this cohort include psychoeducation, relaxation, CBT-based strategies, mindfulness, meditation, yoga, and social skills interventions, with interventions delivered in small groups or class groups. ¹⁵¹ ¹⁵² Skills-training interventions without supervised practice do have a modest effect on anxiety symptoms, but not on other mental health outcomes. Psychoeducation interventions also have a modest effect on anxiety symptoms, but no significant effect on depression or other wellbeing measures. ¹⁵³ Primary preventative interventions delivered online, such as social skills programs, cognitive behavioural, acceptance and commitment, and mindfulness approaches, relaxation, and interactive gaming interventions are also effective in reducing anxiety and depression symptoms for university students. ¹⁵⁴ ¹⁵⁵

Among adults, psychological 'self-care' strategies derived from health, clinical or positive psychology, such as behavioural activation, relaxation training, structured problem solving, cognitive reframing, signature strengths, gratitude, compassion training, and mindfulness also contribute to the prevention of depression and anxiety conditions. ¹⁵⁶ ¹⁵⁷ ¹⁵⁸ ¹⁵⁹ Self-care strategies can be adopted as single strategies or multiple strategies in a person's day-to-day life. They can be taught face-to-face or through online programs. A recent systematic review of online prevention-focused psychological interventions, including CBT, acceptance, and commitment therapy, and psychoeducation-based strategies, had a small positive effect on reducing depression and anxiety symptoms. ¹⁶⁰ ¹⁶¹

Several systematic reviews relating to the prevention of depression have found that psychological interventions can reduce the risk of depression by 22% on average when compared with control groups. ¹⁶² ¹⁶³ ¹⁶⁴ A recent meta-analysis of psychological strategies to prevent anxiety found an

overall 43% reduction in the incidence of anxiety across the 29 randomised controlled trials (RCTs). The effect size of most psychological skills-building depression and anxiety prevention initiatives is small to medium ranging from 0.13-0.32 for anxiety prevention and similar levels for depression. depression. The depression of the d

Social support and social connection

Overview

Social support and social connection are significant protective factors for physical and mental health conditions and both contribute to resilience. A recent systematic review found that people who feel they have someone who will provide emotional support or provide them with practical or material assistance, have lower levels of depression than others in the population.¹⁶⁷ Studies have also found a positive relationship between high quality social relationships (variously defined) and subjective wellbeing across all ages. These studies suggest that the quality of relationships is more important than the quantity, although there is also evidence that a large and diverse social network is also protective against depression.¹⁶⁸

Among adolescents, positive relationships with teachers and good peer support are associated with lower anxiety and depression, particularly among rural adolescents. ¹⁶⁹ High social support is also important for adolescents who have experienced child maltreatment or other childhood adversity and is also a protective factor for LGBTQ adolescents. ¹⁷⁰ ¹⁷¹ ¹⁷² ¹⁷³ Social support is also a protective factor against mental health conditions for female heads of households, LGB adults aged over 60, and for people living in drought. ¹⁷⁴ ¹⁷⁵ ¹⁷⁶ Although aspects of social media use have been identified as a risk factor for poor mental health and wellbeing, some studies suggest that the social support available through online social networks is associated with increased emotional support and belonging which in turn are protective factors for mental health. ¹⁷⁷

By contrast, loneliness is a significant mental health risk factor and is also associated with poor physical and mental health and early death. ¹⁷⁸ Widowhood is also linked to higher rates of depression and anxiety among widowed men and women and among people aged under 65 and over 65. ¹⁸⁰

Interventions

Youth mentoring programs have been used to reduce the risk of behavioural disorders among young people. An adult mentor is matched with a young person and provides social support and engages in shared activities with the young person but does not provide any psychotherapeutic interventions. There is evidence to suggest that such programs can improve young people's social and emotional skills and reduce their risk of behavioural disorders, substance use and criminal offending. ¹⁸¹ 182

Most social support programs have targeted older people in an attempt to reduce loneliness. Several interventions have been found to be helpful including:

- social facilitation and leisure skill interventions¹⁸³
- mindfulness-based group intervention programs¹⁸⁴
- educational interventions with a psychosocial component and shared activities such as a chorale group or group aerobic activity¹⁸⁵
- various technological interventions such as computer and internet training by volunteers, telecare interventions, video game and 3D programs, a personal social management system to support social connectivity, online support groups, information sites, interactive sites, bulletin boards, self-help groups, and chat rooms. 186 187 188

Technological interventions can also assist parents to extend their social supports. One high quality systematic review examining the effectiveness of internet-based peer support programs for parents found these support groups were effective at improving emotional support for mothers, providing affirmation and information for fathers in their transition to fatherhood, and providing parents with information exchange and connection with other parents.¹⁸⁹

Befriending is another approach that has been trialled to reduce loneliness. Befriending is an emotional supportive relationship in which one-to-one companionship is provided on a regular basis by a volunteer. However, a recent systematic review of befriending interventions, which included five studies targeting loneliness, found no evidence that befriending reduced loneliness.¹⁹⁰

Health behaviours

Overview

A person's level of physical activity, diet quality, sleep pattern, smoking habits, drinking patterns and use of illicit drugs all have an impact on their mental health and wellbeing and can be protective where these behaviours are healthy, and risk factors where these behaviours are unhealthy. For example:

- Individuals who smoke are twice as likely to experience depression than former smokers or never smokers, and smoking has also been linked to an increased risk of psychosis, and the onset of psychosis at an earlier age.¹⁹¹ ¹⁹² Alcohol and cannabis use can also lead to an increased risk of depression while cannabis use is also linked to higher rates of psychotic disorders.¹⁹⁴ ¹⁹⁵
- Regular physical activity protects against the onset of depression. ¹⁹⁶ A prospective cohort study, found that: "12% of future cases of depression could have been prevented if all participants had engaged in at least one hour of physical activity each week". ¹⁹⁷ Being active in the outdoor environment, in particular green and blue natural environments, has positive mental health benefits with reductions in depression and anxiety symptoms. ¹⁹⁸
- Research shows highly consistent associations between diet quality and depression risk. People who consume low quality diets are at higher risk for depression than people who consume high quality diets (e.g. high intake of fruit and vegetables, fish, and whole grain products), independent of socioeconomic factors, lifestyle behaviours and body weight. These relationships do not appear to be explained by reverse causality. 199 200 201 There is also emerging evidence that early life nutrition is a risk factor for mental disorders in young people, pointing to the importance of addressing the food environment to aid in prevention efforts. 202 203 204 Dieting in adolescence is associated with an increased risk of depression. 205
- Adequate sleep is important to physical and mental health. Children and adolescents with poor sleep patterns have an increased risk of experiencing depression.²⁰⁶ ²⁰⁷
- Excessive time spent on computers, mobile phones and other screens devices is associated with mental health conditions among children and adolescents.²⁰⁸

Interventions

The health behaviours described above are also linked to the development of chronic health conditions such as diabetes, cardiovascular disease and cancers and have therefore long been the focus of primary prevention efforts in the 'physical' health sphere. While there have been relatively few studies that focus on preventing mental health conditions through changes in these health behaviours, it is likely that interventions that target these factors for the prevention of physical health conditions will also contribute to the prevention of depression and anxiety, and other conditions.

Indeed, there is evidence that improving diet quality can reduce subthreshold depressive symptoms among young people and adults in the general population, as well as among people with major

depression.²⁰⁹ ²¹⁰ There is also good evidence that exercise during pregnancy can prevent perinatal depression.²¹¹ In addition, several studies have found CBT-based strategies can improve sleep among children and young people, and this in turn can lead to a reduction in the likelihood of depression.²¹²

School factors

Overview

High quality school environments characterised by positive student perceptions of school safety, teacher support, belonging and connectedness are linked to higher levels of psychosocial wellbeing and decreased mental health conditions among children and young people. ²¹³ ²¹⁴ By contrast high-demand academic environments and school bullying are associated with increased prevalence of mental health conditions.

Interventions

Whole-of-school mental health promotion initiatives have been trialled to prevent mental health and substance use conditions among children and adolescents. A whole-of-school approach focuses on curriculum, teaching and learning (how and what children and young people are taught); the physical and social environment (school ethos and positive climate) and family and community partnerships. ²¹⁵ ²¹⁶ ²¹⁷ Whole-of-school programs aim to influence a range of risk and protective factors within schools including macro factors such as school climate and student connectedness, interpersonal factors such as bullying, peer relationships, and teacher-student relationships, and micro factors such as students' social and emotional skills. While there is some evidence to show these whole-of-school approaches improve child and adolescent mental health it appears that, to be effective, these approaches need to include the social and emotional learning (SEL), resilience or condition specific prevention programs described above, as well as anti-bullying initiatives.

Socioeconomic factors

Overview

While mental health conditions may affect people of all ages and backgrounds, their prevalence is heavily influenced by people's living conditions and social position. ²¹⁸ ²¹⁹ ²²⁰ ²²¹ ²²² People with lower levels of educational attainment, or who experience unemployment, homelessness, or live on low incomes are more likely to experience a mental health condition than people from more advantaged backgrounds. ²²³ ²²⁴

This social gradient occurs along a continuum with children, young people and adults at the higher end of the socioeconomic spectrum having lower rates of illness than people in the mid-range, who in turn have lower rates of illness than people at the lower ends of the spectrum. This gradient is the result of differences in people's social position as a result of gender, race, ethnicity, disability or geographic location, and their education, employment, income, housing, and other socioeconomic circumstances rather than to intrinsic individual differences.²²⁵

Within this context, job loss, underemployment and unemployment are associated with poorer mental wellbeing, while employment and reemployment is protective for mental health and associated with a lower risk of depression. ²²⁶ ²²⁷ ²²⁸ ²²⁹ ²³⁰ Similarly, at an individual level, having fewer economic resources is associated with higher levels of anxiety. ²³¹ People who are in debt also experience higher levels of suicidal ideation and depression than others. ²³² At a country level, income inequality within communities is also associated with mental health conditions with higher rates of inequality linked to higher prevalence rates compared to lower inequality rates. ²³³

Homelessness is another factor that is associated with an increased risk of mental ill-health among children, young people and adults. ²³⁴ ²³⁵ ²³⁶ In addition, housing design may have some influence

with evidence showing that older people who live in houses with architectural features that promote interaction between residents and people walking past the house are associated with perceived social support, which in turn is associated with reduced psychological distress.²³⁷ People living with more green space around their home also have lower levels of depression and anxiety.²³⁸

Interventions

Healthy public policy has been instrumental in achieving change in relation to smoking, alcohol and substance misuse, and road trauma. While public policy approaches for the prevention of mental health conditions have received less attention, there are nevertheless existing laws, regulations and policies that are probably making an important contribution.

There is a plethora of public policy measures targeted at improving employment outcomes, they are rarely evaluated for their mental health impacts. Studies of welfare policies, such as Active Labour Market Programs (ALMP), have found that the threat of compulsory participation in employment-related activities leads to a significant number of people withdrawing from welfare-receipt just prior to ALMP participation requirements commencing. However, there is some evidence that a combination of ALMP, jobs diary, education, entrepreneurship, and skills-development interventions are effective at addressing youth unemployment while case management, employment services or subsidised employment are not effective.²³⁹ ²⁴⁰ ²⁴¹

Similarly, a range of interventions have been trialled to improve housing stability and reduce homelessness; however, very few studies focus on the role of such programs in preventing the onset of mental health conditions. ²⁴² Some studies have focused on pregnant women and have trialled various interventions including supportive housing with intensive case management, a community-based case management program for 9 months, a modified therapeutic community, and an ecologically based intervention with mother's own choice of apartment, with rent and utility assistance for 3 months. Each intervention involved intensive case management and support. Compared to control groups, more women in the housing interventions attained stable housing or more days in housing compared to control groups including women receiving treatment as usual. Importantly, many of the housing interventions were also associated with improvements in maternal and child mental health. ²⁴³

Other studies have examined the impacts of housing interventions for families. A review of these studies found that paid rehousing approaches (with 2–6 months of rental assistance and case management), transitional housing and access to intensive services, permanent housing subsidy, and permanent supportive housing for as long as needed (with on-site services and intensive case management) were effective in helping families settle in stable housing, although some studies showed that ongoing subsidies were necessary to assist families to maintain their housing. The majority of interventions included case management, with regular meetings with participants, and several interventions also included access to integrated services and instrumental support.²⁴⁴

Other homelessness prevention interventions that have been studied include high-intensity case management, abstinence-contingent housing programs, non-abstinence-contingent interventions, and housing vouchers (financial support towards own-choice housing). High-intensity case management appears to be an important ingredient for successful housing interventions. Programs that include this element were effective in increasing stable housing, at post-intervention and at 12–18-month follow-up, compared to usual housing services. High-intensity case management was also effective at reducing the number of days people were homeless. Both abstinence-contingent and non-abstinence-contingent services were also effective at reducing homelessness and improving

housing stability, but interventions that provided predominantly financial assistance had mixed findings. 245

More recently, there have been increasing concerns about the mental health impacts of the economic lockdown measures needed to contain the COVID-19 pandemic that have resulted in a rise in financial stress and unemployment. The Federal and Victorian State governments have taken significant steps to reduce the mental health impacts of these lockdown measures, including increasing the unemployment benefit by \$550 (JobSeeker), providing wage subsidises to employers to retain staff (JobKeeper), reimbursing a percentage of businesses' PAYG payments, providing small grants (e.g. Victorian Government Business Support Grants), and other support and stimulus measures. While research evidence for the impacts of these initiatives are yet to be gathered, it is likely that they will reduce the likelihood of new onset mental health conditions and suicide that are known to occur during pandemics and major economic downturns.

In summary, while public policies that aim to achieve greater equality and more equitable access to social determinants such as education, work, income and housing are likely to contribute to the prevention of mental health conditions, at this stage there is very little research into whether such initiatives may help to prevent mental health conditions.

Workplace factors

Overview

While work is generally a protective factor and unemployment is a risk factor for poor mental health, certain work-related factors can also increase the risk of depression, anxiety, and PTSD. Key workplace psychosocial risk factors include high (or low) demand/low control/low support jobs; high effort/low reward and recognition; poor procedural or organisational justice; interpersonal conflicts, bullying (as outlined above), harassment and discrimination; poor line management; poorly communicated organisational change; low job security; exposure to workplace violence or trauma; and a low psychosocial safety climate (PSC). 246 247 248 249 250 251 PSC refers to employees' perceptions of whether their employer takes their mental health and wellbeing seriously and is committed to taking steps to prioritise this. 252

Interventions

While there have been long-standing efforts to prevent physical injury and illness in the workplace, the prevention of psychological injury and workplace-related mental health conditions is a relatively new area of endeavour. Broadly speaking, many current workplace-based prevention programs focus on individual workers with the aim of assisting them to better manage personal and work-related stressors (i.e. stress management or resilience programs) while others focus on influencing the organisational factors that may contribute to poor mental health.

There is now growing evidence that workplace programs can reduce stress and prevent work-related mental health conditions. Successful employee-focused strategies include those that promote healthy behaviours (e.g. diet and exercise), CBT-based stress reduction courses, employee resilience training, and workplace mindfulness programs delivered face-to-face or through online mechanisms. ²⁵³ ²⁵⁴ ²⁵⁵ ²⁵⁶ ²⁵⁷ ²⁵⁸ Studies that combine various approaches (e.g. CBT, acceptance and commitment therapy approaches and mindfulness) are more effective than single approaches. ²⁶⁰

There is also good evidence that organisation level initiatives can enhance job satisfaction; improve group cohesion, teamwork, and employee initiative; reduce staff turnover; improve employee wellbeing; and reduce work-related stress and mental health conditions. Such interventions include:

- leadership and manager training and development
- communication and cooperation-based programs
- shared social activities and other workplace social capital interventions
- employee participatory strategies
- interventions to reduce workload or increase workers' control over their work
- flexible work arrangements that promote work-life balance
- workplace anti-bullying programs. ²⁶¹ ²⁶² ²⁶³ ²⁶⁴ ²⁶⁵ ²⁶⁶ ²⁶⁷ ²⁶⁸ ²⁶⁹ ²⁷⁰

Local community factors

Overview

Community levels factors have also been shown to influence the onset of depression among children and young people. A recent systematic review and meta-analysis found a significant association between community safety and ethnicity-based discrimination and depressive symptoms in schoolaged children.²⁷¹ Among people aged 50 years or older in high-income countries, perceived neighbourhood disorder and lack of social cohesion are significantly associated with depression, and this association is even higher among post retirees.²⁷² By contrast, high social capital can be protective and reduce the risk of mental health conditions.²⁷³ ²⁷⁴

Interventions

Place-based community-level approaches aim to tackle multiple community-level risk and protective factors. Place-based community mobilisation approaches – sometimes referred to as collective impact approaches – encourage broad-based community participation and decision making with respect to defining the nature of the problem and possible solutions. External organisations work to support local community members and other key stakeholders to define the problem, determine the underlying risk and protective factors, generate possible solutions and then review these against research evidence. The external organisations work to build the capacity of the local community to implement their chosen strategies and monitor the impacts of these activities. By their nature, these initiatives allow for the development of locally relevant solutions. 275

While such approaches have been used for the prevention of substance use conditions and obesity, such as Planet Youth, Communities that Care, and the Global Obesity Centre at Deakin University, there are no programs reported in the literature that target the prevention of mental health conditions as a primary outcome. ²⁷⁶ ²⁷⁷ ²⁷⁸ ²⁷⁹ ²⁸⁰ However, community-level programs targeting other outcomes, such as obesity, have been found to have positive outcomes on mental health presumably through their impact on shared risk factors. ²⁸¹ ²⁸²

Other risk and protective factors

A range of other risk and protective factors have been found that are associated with mental health conditions including:

- **Health and wellbeing:** obesity and various chronic illnesses are associated with an increased likelihood of depression and anxiety conditions among young people and adults. ²⁸³ ²⁸⁴ ²⁸⁵ Certain sensory impairments such as hearing loss are also linked to mental ill-health. ²⁸⁶ These factors highlight the importance of prevention of chronic illness, or effective management.
- Major life stressors: such as relationship breakdowns, financial problems, becoming
 unemployed, and poor health, are risk factors for depression and other mental health
 conditions.²⁸⁷ They are implicated in first onset, as well as in the relapse of existing conditions.
 While some of these stressors, such as unemployment, can be averted through primary
 prevention initiatives, others are harder to avoid, and the current emphasis is on helping people

- to work through these challenges successfully through resilience and self-care skills-building approaches.
- **Being a carer:** caring for someone who is critically ill, is experiencing dementia, or a mental health condition is associated with a higher risk of depression and anxiety than others in the general population. 288 289 290 291
- Factors associated with migration and refugee status: first generation migrants have a higher prevalence of depression than the general community, as do many refugees, in particular war refugees, children and adolescents without accompanying parents, asylum seekers and detained refugees.^{292 293 294 295 296} Unaccompanied refugee minors are less likely to develop depressive symptoms if they are placed in foster care with people from the same ethnic background.²⁹⁷ In Australia, there is evidence that certain migrant groups have an increased risk of psychotic disorders such as schizophrenia.²⁹⁸

6. The economics of prevention

The costs of mental ill-health

The economic impacts of mental health conditions for individuals and society are profound. Mental health conditions are a major contributor to social disadvantage and poverty. It is estimated that around 20% of people with a moderate mental health condition and around 36% with a severe condition are living in poverty.²⁹⁹ Ultimately the link between mental health conditions and poverty is bidirectional, with each increasing the risk of the other. This can lead to a vicious cycle with mental health conditions contributing to disadvantage and vice versa, which may contribute to the intergenerational transmission of poverty.³⁰⁰

At a societal level, the estimated costs vary according to the methodology used to calculate costs and what costs are included (e.g. healthcare, lost productivity, carer/family costs, lost taxation, housing support, welfare payments). 301 In Australia, several recent reports have attempted to quantify the cost of mental ill-health. 303 304 305 306

The most recent estimates come from the Productivity Commission which found that in 2018–19, the annual cost to the economy of mental ill-health and suicide in Australia ranged from \$43 to \$51 billion. Moreover, the cost of disability and premature death due to mental ill-health is equivalent to a further \$130 billion. In Victoria, The Royal Commission into Mental Health has estimated that the economic cost of poor mental health to Victoria is \$14.2 billion a year. ³⁰⁷

Cost effectiveness of primary prevention programs

A recent report prepared for the National Mental Health Commission found that nine of the ten prevention interventions they analysed had a positive return on investment, ranging from \$1.05 to \$3.06 for each dollar invested (see table 3).

A substantial amount of other Australian and international research confirms that many initiatives to prevent the onset of mental health conditions are cost-effective and save money. 308 309 310 311 312 313 Prevention initiatives targeted to children and young people are particularly vital to reducing the significant costs associated with responding to mental health conditions as well as related problems such as youth homelessness, crime and unemployment. 314

Preventing mental health conditions can also save lives. Between 60% and 98% of people who die by suicide have an underlying mental health condition. Preventing these conditions from occurring is highly likely to prevent suicide deaths.³¹⁵

Table 3. Return on Investment (ROI) for selected prevention initiatives.

Source: National Mental Health Commission (2019). *The economic case for investing in mental health prevention. Summary.* Canberra: NMHC.

ROI	Intervention	Target population	Length of costs and benefits	Total costs of intervention	Total savings
3.06	e-Health interventions for the prevention of anxiety disorders in young people	School students aged 11–17 years	10 years	\$6.2M	\$18.8M
2.87	Educational interventions to reduce older persons' loneliness	Women aged 55 years and above residing in the community	5 years	\$25.2M	\$72.4M
2.54	Exercise programs for the prevention of post-natal depression	Women at least 4 weeks post birth	5 years	\$5.5M	\$14.0M
2.40	Parenting interventions for the prevention of anxiety disorders in children	Preschool children aged 4–5 years	3 years	\$3.7M	\$8.3M
2.14	e-Health interventions to reduce older persons' loneliness	Lonely older adults aged 65 and above enrolled into the Community Visitors Scheme	5 years	\$2.2M	\$4.7M
1.63	Psychological interventions for the prevention of post-natal depression	Pregnant women	5 years	\$14.6M	\$23.3M
1.56	School based interventions for bullying prevention	School students aged 8-11 years	10 years	\$66.8M	\$103.9M
1.19	School based psychological interventions to prevent depression in young people	School students aged 11-17 years	10 years	\$31.1M	\$37.1M
1.05	e-Health workplace intervention for the prevention of depression	Employees aged over 18 years	11 years	\$6.2M	\$6.5M
0.28	Face to face psychological workplace interventions for depression prevention	Employees aged over 18 years	11 years	\$166.6M	\$45.8M

7. Conclusion

This evidence review synthesises the evidence relating to interventions that aim to prevent the onset of mental health conditions in order to answer two main questions: 'Can mental health conditions be prevented?' and 'Can this be achieved through primary prevention activity?'

Based on the available evidence, the answer to both questions is yes.

Overall, there is consistent research evidence to show that mental health conditions are not inevitable, and many common conditions can be prevented from occurring in the first place. 316 317 Effective primary prevention intervention strategies target one or more risk and/or protective factors and are typically targeted to a particular population cohort and delivered through high reach settings such as online, the home, schools, workplace, local communities.

There is strong and consistent evidence from systematic reviews that programs that promote protective factors such as good parental mental health, secure attachment, positive parenting, and positive family climate can prevent child and adolescent emotional and behavioural conditions.

There is also very strong and consistent evidence from systematic reviews that personal skills-building programs that draw on health, clinical and positive psychology strategies and are delivered through schools, universities, workplaces and online can increase protective factors such as healthy behaviours, social and emotional skills, self-care skills and resilience, and prevent common mental health and substance use conditions.

In addition, there is good evidence that anti-bullying programs in schools; initiatives targeting loneliness and social isolation among older people; whole-of-school and workplace-based initiatives to prevent anxiety and depression; and community-level place-based programs for the prevention of anti-social behaviour and substance use are also effective.

While there is less evidence around what works to prevent child maltreatment and other adverse childhood experiences, intimate partner violence, racism, socioeconomic disadvantage and homelessness it is vital that we invest in research to find new and better ways to tackle these particular risk factors, given their high prevalence and their very strong associations with a wide variety of mental health conditions. Reducing people's exposure to these risk factors will contribute enormously to the prevention of mental health conditions in the community.

In summary, while it is not possible to prevent every person from experiencing a mental health condition — much as we can't prevent every cancer or heart attack — it is nevertheless currently possible to prevent a sizeable percentage of depression, anxiety conditions, behavioural disorders, and alcohol and substance use conditions. Moreover, there is very good evidence to show that prevention initiatives are cost-effective and produce considerable cost-savings to governments.

A major challenge now is therefore to take existing evidence-based initiatives to scale across the Victorian population and ensure they are properly implemented. In doing so, much can be learned from prevention initiatives in other areas of health, such as the prevention of ischaemic heart disease, cancers, and road trauma. Another major challenge is to design and trial initiatives to address the most common risk factors where we still don't know how best to tackle them.

Ultimately, success requires a sustained, multi-modal approach that includes the evidence-based programmatic measures described above, as well as mentally healthy public policies to reduce inequality and improve people's living conditions and social position.

Glossary

Attachment

Attachment is a deep and enduring emotional bond that connects one person to another. It is commonly used to describe the relationship between an infant/young child and their primary caregiver(s). There are different types of attachment including secure, insecure-avoidant, insecure-resistant, and disorganised.

Burden of disease

The burden of disease measures the disability and premature death associated with injuries and illnesses. The summary measure 'disability-adjusted life years' (DALY) measures the years of healthy life lost due to a particular injury or illness.

Effect size

In experimental research, the effect size gives an indication of the magnitude of the impact of an intervention. The larger the effect size, the larger the difference between the effect of the intervention in the intervention group compared to the control group. Effect sizes are usually classified into small, medium and large. A small effect size still indicates there is a statistically significant difference between the intervention group and the control group, but it is not as great as a medium or large effect size.

LGBTIQ

LGBTIQ stands for lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans and gender diverse, intersex, queer and questioning. It is an inclusive umbrella abbreviation to encompass a range of diverse sexualities, genders and sex characteristics. Other acronyms (e.g. LGB, LGBT, LGBTQ) are used in this evidence review where the reviews and studies being reported specifically refer only to those groups.

Odds ratio

An odds ratio (OR) is a measure of association between an exposure (e.g. a risk or protective factor) and an outcome (e.g. a particular mental health condition). The OR represents the likelihood that an outcome will occur given a specific exposure, compared to the likelihood of the outcome occurring in the absence of that exposure.

Primary prevention

Primary prevention aims to prevent the occurrence of a condition in the first place. It works by reducing people's exposure to risk factors and/or increasing their exposure to protective factors for mental health conditions.

Protective factors

Protective factors are biological, psychological, and social variables that reduce a person's likelihood of experiencing a mental health condition. Protective factors can enhance and protect a person's mental health and wellbeing, or buffer against a person's exposure to risk factors and reduce their likelihood of becoming unwell.

Risk factors

Risk factors are biological, psychological, and social variables that increase a person's likelihood of experiencing a condition. Most conditions are multi-factorial and result from a combination of risk factors rather than a single risk factor operating in isolation.

Social determinants of health

The conditions in which people are born, grow, live, work, play and age, which have a major role in shaping health outcomes. These conditions are influenced by the distribution of money, power and resources, and are largely responsible for inequities in health outcomes between population groups.

Appendix: Odds ratios for selected risk and protective* factors

Childhood neglect or abuse³¹⁸

Neglect and depression OR=1.65, Emotional abuse and depression OR=2.35

Physical abuse and depression OR=1.78, sexual abuse and depression OR=2.11

Any child maltreatment and depression OR=2.48

Neglect and anxiety OR=1.34, physical abuse and anxiety OR=1.56, sexual abuse and anxiety OR=1.90 Any child maltreatment and anxiety OR=1.68

Other adverse childhood experiences

Child exposure to IPV and depression OR=1.68319

Having a caregiver exposed to four or more ACEs and child depression and/or anxiety OR 3.01³²⁰ ACEs and anxiety OR 3.7, depression OR 4.4, problem alcohol use OR 5.84, problem drug use OR 10.22³²¹

Intimate partner violence

Intimate partner violence and depression RR 2.7 & IPV and postpartum depression RR 1.43.322

Bullving³²³

Bullying and anxiety disorders OR 1.52

Bullying and depression OR 1.73

Attachment

Insecure attachment and mental health conditions OR 1.13-1.81324

Health and health behaviours

Multimorbidity and depression RR 2.13325

Obesity & depression OR 1.21–5.8, obesity & anxiety OR 1.27–1.40, obesity & eating disorders OR 4.5³²⁶ Alcohol use among young people and depression OR 1.39, smoking among young people and depression OR 1.87, cannabis use among young people and depression OR 1.33³²⁷

Any cannabis use and psychotic disorders OR 1.4, cannabis dependence and psychotic disorders OR 3.4³²⁸ Screen time based sedentary behaviour and depression OR 1.28³²⁹

High quality diet* and depression OR 0.64-0.78³³⁰

Men - not walking frequently and depression OR 1.32, smoking OR 1.17, high-risk drinking OR: 1.09^{331} Women - not walking frequently and depression OR 1.25, smoking OR 1.99, high-risk drinking OR: 1.43^{332}

Socioeconomic factors

Unemployment and depression OR = 2.17 for men and OR = 1.98 women.³³³

Housing disadvantage and anxiety ORs 1.9-2.2, housing disadvantage and depression ORs 1.10-7.86³³⁴

NB Odds ratios reflects the likelihood that some people exposed to a particular risk factor will experience a mental health condition compared to someone not exposed to that risk factor.

An OR = 1 means the exposed person is **no** more likely to experience the condition than someone not exposed.

An OR > 1 means the exposed person is **more** likely to experience the condition than someone not exposed. The increased likelihood are reflected in the statistic. For example, if the OR for smoking and depression = 2, this means someone who smokes is **twice as likely** to have depression than someone who does not smoke.

An OR < 1 means the exposed person is less likely to experience the condition than someone not exposed.

References

¹ McGorry, P. & Hickie, I. (Eds.). (2019). *Clinical Staging in Psychiatry: Making Diagnosis Work for Research and Treatment*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/9781139839518

- ³ The stages of prevention. Chapter 4: Basic Concepts in Prevention, Surveillance, and Health Promotion from AFMC Primer on Population Health. A virtual textbook on Public Health concepts for clinicians. Available from: http://phprimer.afmc.ca/Part1-Theory Thinking About Health/Chapter 4 Basic Concepts in Prevention Surveillance and Health Promotion/The stages of prevention.
- ⁴ Everymind. (2017). *Prevention First: A Prevention and Promotion Framework for Mental Health (Version 2)*. Newcastle: Everymind.
- ⁵ Institute of Medicine (US) Committee on Prevention of Mental Disorders; Mrazek PJ, Haggerty RJ, editors. (1994). *Reducing Risks for Mental Disorders: Frontiers for Preventive Intervention Research*. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US). Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK236319/ doi: 10.17226/2139
- ⁶ Institute of Medicine (US) Committee on Prevention of Mental Disorders; Mrazek PJ, Haggerty RJ, editors. (1994). *Reducing Risks for Mental Disorders: Frontiers for Preventive Intervention Research*. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US). Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK236319/ doi: 10.17226/2139
- ⁷ Everymind. (2017). *Prevention First: A Prevention and Promotion Framework for Mental Health (Version 2)*. Newcastle: Everymind.
- ⁸ Baumann L.C. & Karel A. (2013) *Prevention: Primary, Secondary, Tertiary*. In: Gellman M.D., Turner J.R. (eds) Encyclopedia of Behavioral Medicine. New York, NY: Springer.
- ⁹ Everymind. (2017). *Prevention First: A Prevention and Promotion Framework for Mental Health (Version 2)*. Newcastle: Everymind.
- ¹⁰ Institute of Medicine (US) Committee on Prevention of Mental Disorders; Mrazek PJ, Haggerty RJ, editors. (1994). *Reducing Risks for Mental Disorders: Frontiers for Preventive Intervention Research*. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US). Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK236319/ doi: 10.17226/2139
- ¹¹ Furber, G. (2017). Developing a broad categorisation scheme to describe risk factors for mental illness, for use in prevention policy and planning. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry, 51*(3), 230-240.
- ¹² Moore, T. G., Arefadib, N., Deery, A., Keyes, M. & West, S. (2017). *The First Thousand Days: An Evidence Paper Summary.* Parkville, Victoria: Centre for Community Child Health, Murdoch Children's Research Institute.
- ¹³ Reuben, A., Schaefer, J.D., Moffitt, T.E., et al. (2019). Association of Childhood Lead Exposure with Adult Personality Traits and Lifelong Mental Health. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *76(4)*, 418–425. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.4192
- ¹⁴ Furber, G. (2017). Developing a broad categorisation scheme to describe risk factors for mental illness, for use in prevention policy and planning. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry, 51*(3), 230-240.
- ¹⁵ Cox Jr., L. A. (2018). Modernizing the Bradford Hill criteria for assessing causal relationships in observational data. *Critical Reviews in Toxicology, 48(8),* 682–712. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408444.2018.1518404
 ¹⁶ GBD 2017 Risk Factor Collaborators. (2018). Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 84 behavioural, environmental, and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks for 195 countries and territories, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet, 392(10159),* 1923-1994.
- ¹⁷ Stanaway, J.D., et al. (2018). Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 84 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks for 195 countries and territories, 1990–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *The Lancet, 392(10159),* 1923-1994.
- ¹⁸ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2019). *Australian Burden of Disease Study: impact and causes of illness and death in Australia 2015.* Australian Burden of Disease series no. 19. Cat. no. BOD 22. Canberra: AIHW.

² Leavell H. & Clark E. (1958) *Preventive medicine for the doctor in his community an epidemiologic approach*. 1st edition, New York: McGraw-Hill.

- ¹⁹ Ebert, D. D., & Cuijpers, P. (2018). It is time to invest in the prevention of depression. *JAMA Network Open,* 1(2), 1-3. [e180335]. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.0335.
- ²⁰ Institute of Medicine (US) Committee on Prevention of Mental Disorders; Mrazek PJ, Haggerty RJ, editors. (1994). *Reducing Risks for Mental Disorders: Frontiers for Preventive Intervention Research*. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US). Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK236319/ doi: 10.17226/2139
- ²¹ Pencheon, D., Guest, C., & Melzer, D. (Eds.). (2006). *Oxford handbook of public health practice*. Retrieved from https://ebookcentral.proquest.com
- ²² Bayer, J.K., Morgan, A., Prendergast, L.A., Beatson, R., Gilbertson, T., Bretherton, L., Hiscock, H., & Rapee, R.M. (2019). Predicting temperamentally inhibited young children's clinical-level anxiety and internalizing problems from parenting and parent wellbeing: a population study. *Journal of abnormal child psychology*, 47(7), 1165-81.
- ²³ Kessler, R.C., Amminger, G.P., Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Alonso, J., Lee, S., & Ustun, T.B. (2007). Age of onset of mental disorders: A review of recent literature. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, *20(4)*, 359–364.
- ²⁴ National Mental Health Commission (2014). *Economics of Mental Health in Australia*. Accessed from https://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/our-work/update-economics-of-mental-health-in-australia.aspx
 ²⁵ What works for kids website http://whatworksforkids.org.au/
- ²⁶ Washington State Institute for Public Policy website https://www.wsipp.wa.gov/
- ²⁷ Skvarc, D., Varcoe, J., Reavley, N., Rowland, B., Jorm, A., & Toumbourou J.W. (2018). *Depression and anxiety programs for children and young people: an Evidence Check rapid review* brokered by the Sax Institute (www.saxinstitute.org.au) for the Beyond Blue.
- ²⁸ Liming, K. W., & Grube, W. A. (2018). Wellbeing Outcomes for Children Exposed to Multiple Adverse Experiences in Early Childhood: A Systematic Review. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal*, 35(4), 317–335.
- ²⁹ Hughes, K., Bellis, M. A., Hardcastle, K. A., Sethi, D., Butchart, A., Mikton, C., ... Dunne, M. P. (2017). The effect of multiple adverse childhood experiences on health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Public Health*, *2*, 356–366.
- ³⁰ Felitti, V. J., Anda, R. F., Nordenberg, D., Williamson, D. F., Spitz, A. M., Edwards, V., ... Marks, J. S. (1998). Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *14*(4), 245-258.
- ³¹ Hughes, K., Bellis, M. A., Hardcastle, K. A., Sethi, D., Butchart, A., Mikton, C., ... Dunne, M. P. (2017). The effect of multiple adverse childhood experiences on health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Public Health*, *2*, 356–366.
- ³² Bellis, M.A., Hughes, K., Ford, K., Ramos Rodriguez, G., Sethi, D., Passmore, J., 2019. Life course health consequences and associated annual costs of adverse childhood experiences across Europe and North America: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Public Health 4*, e517-e528
- ³³ Hughes, K., Bellis, M. A., Hardcastle, K. A., Sethi, D., Butchart, A., Mikton, C., ... Dunne, M. P. (2017). The effect of multiple adverse childhood experiences on health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Public Health*, *2*, 356–366.
- ³⁴ Afifi, T. O., Enns, M. W., Cox, B. J., Asmundson, G. J. G., Stein, M. B., & Sareen, J. (2008). Population attributable fractions of psychiatric disorders and suicide ideation and attempts associated with adverse childhood experiences. *American Journal of Public Health*, *98*(5), 946-952.
- ³⁵ Li, M., D'Arcy, C., & Meng, X. (2016). Maltreatment in childhood substantially increases the risk of adult depression and anxiety in prospective cohort studies: systematic review, meta-analysis, and proportional attributable fractions. *Psychological Medicine*, *46*(4), 717-730.
- ³⁶ Moore, S. E., Scott, J. G., Ferrari, A. J., Mills, R., Dunne, M. P., Erskine, H. E., ... Norman, R. E. (2015). Burden attributable to child maltreatment in Australia. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 48,* 208-220.
- ³⁷ Norman RE, Byambaa M, De R, Butchart A, Scott J, Vos T. (2012). The long-term health consequences of child physical abuse, emotional abuse, and neglect: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS Medicine*, 9(11), 1-31.
- ³⁸ Afifi, T.O., Enns, M.W., Cox, B.J., Asmundson, G.J.G., Stein, M.B., & Sareen, J. (2008). Population Attributable Fractions of Psychiatric Disorders and Suicide Ideation and Attempts Associated with Adverse Childhood Experiences. *American Journal of Public Health*, *98*(*5*), 946-952.

- ³⁹ Norman, R.E., Byambaa, M., De, R., Butchart, A., Scott, J., & Vos, T. (2012). The long-term health consequences of child physical abuse, emotional abuse, and neglect: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS Medicine*, 9(11), 1-31.
- ⁴⁰ Afifi, T.O., Enns, M.W., Cox, B.J., Asmundson, G.J.G., Stein, M.B., & Sareen, J. (2008). Population Attributable Fractions of Psychiatric Disorders and Suicide Ideation and Attempts Associated with Adverse Childhood Experiences. *American Journal of Public Health*, *98*(*5*), 946-952.
- ⁴¹ Gardner, M. J., Thomas, H. J., & Erskine, H. E. (2019). The association between five forms of child maltreatment and depressive and anxiety disorders: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *96*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2019.104082
- ⁴² Norman, RE, et al. (2012). The Long-Term Health Consequences of Child Physical Abuse, Emotional Abuse, and Neglect: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *PLOS Medicine*, *9*(11), 1-31.
- ⁴³ Lindert, J, et al. (2014). Sexual and physical abuse in childhood is associated with depression and anxiety over the life course: systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Public Health, 59*, 359-372. ⁴⁴ Gallo, E. A. G., Munhoz, T. N., Loret de Mola, C., & Murray, J. (2018). Gender differences in the effects of childhood maltreatment on adult depression and anxiety: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 79*, 107–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2018.01.003
- ⁴⁵ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2019). *Australian Burden of Disease Study 2015: Interactive data on risk factor burden*. Canberra: AIHW. https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/interactive-data-risk-factor-burden/contents/child-abuse-and-neglect
- ⁴⁶ Moore, S.E., Scott, J.G., Ferrari, A.J., Mills, R., Dunne, M.P., Erskine, H.E., et al. (2015). Research article: Burden attributable to child maltreatment in Australia. *Child Abuse & Neglect, 48,* 208-220.
- ⁴⁷ Jorm, A. F., & Mulder, R. T. (2018). Prevention of mental disorders requires action on adverse childhood experiences. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, *52*(4), 316-319.
- ⁴⁸ Hughes, K., Bellis, M. A., Hardcastle, K. A., Sethi, D., Butchart, A., Mikton, C., ... Dunne, M. P. (2017). The effect of multiple adverse childhood experiences on health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Public Health*, *2*, 356–366.
- ⁴⁹ Di Lemma L.C.G., Davies A.R., Ford K., Hughes K., Homolova L., Gray B and Richardson G. (2019). *Responding to Adverse Childhood Experiences: An evidence review of interventions to prevent and address adversity across the life course*. Wrexham: Public Health Wales, Cardiff and Bangor University.
- ⁵⁰ Segal, L., Opie, R.S., & Dalziel, K. (2012). The Missing Link in Understanding the Performance of Neonate/Infant Home-Visiting Programs to Prevent Child Maltreatment: A Systematic Review. *Milbank Quarterly*, *90*, 47-106.
- ⁵¹ Segal, L., Opie, R.S., & Dalziel, K. (2012). The Missing Link in Understanding the Performance of Neonate/Infant Home-Visiting Programs to Prevent Child Maltreatment: A Systematic Review. *Milbank Quarterly*, *90*, 47-106.
- ⁵² Segal, L., Opie, R.S., & Dalziel, K. (2012). The Missing Link in Understanding the Performance of Neonate/Infant Home-Visiting Programs to Prevent Child Maltreatment: A Systematic Review. *Milbank Quarterly*, *90*, 47-106.
- ⁵³ Di Lemma, L.C.G., Davies A.R., Ford K., Hughes K., Homolova L., Gray B and Richardson G. (2019). *Responding to Adverse Childhood Experiences: An evidence review of interventions to prevent and address adversity across the life course*. Wrexham: Public Health Wales, Cardiff and Bangor University.
- ⁵⁴ Marie-Mitchell, A., & Kostolansky, R. (2019). A Systematic Review of Trials to Improve Child Outcomes Associated with Adverse Childhood Experiences. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *56*(*5*), 756–764. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.11.030
- ⁵⁵ Sanders, M.R., & Kirby, J.N. (2014). A public-health approach to improving parenting and promoting children's well-being. *Child Development Perspectives*, *8*, 250-257.
- ⁵⁶ Child Family Community Australia. (2018). Australian child protection legislation. Australian Institute of Family Studies. https://aifs.gov.au/cfca/publications/australian-child-protection-legislation.
- ⁵⁷ Lagdon, S., Armour, C., & Stringer, M. (2014). Adult experience of mental health outcomes as a result of intimate partner violence victimisation: A systematic review. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology, 5*.
- ⁵⁸ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. *Australian Burden of Disease Study 2015: Interactive data on risk factor burden*. Canberra: AIHW, 2019. https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/interactive-datarisk-factor-burden/contents/child-abuse-and-neglect

- ⁵⁹ VicHealth (2007). *Preventing violence before it occurs A framework and background paper to guide the primary prevention of violence against women in Victoria*. Melbourne: Victorian Health Promotion Foundation. ⁶⁰ Anderson, E. J., McClelland, J., Meyer Krause, C., Krause, K. C., Garcia, D. O., & Koss, M. P. (2019). Web-based
- and mHealth interventions for intimate partner violence prevention: a systematic review protocol. *BMJ Open*, *9*(8), e029880. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2019-029880
- ⁶¹ Niolon, P. H., Kearns, M., Dills, J., Rambo, K., Irving, S., Armstead, T., & Gilbert, L. (2017). *Preventing Intimate Partner Violence Across the Lifespan: A Technical Package of Programs, Policies, and Practices*. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control,

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

- ⁶² Victorian Government (2016). *Safe and Strong A Victorian Gender Equality Strategy Preventing Violence Against Women Through Gender Equality*. Melbourne: Victorian Government
- ⁶³ Whitaker, D. J., Murphy, C. M., Eckhardt, C. I., Hodges, A. E., & Cowart, M. (2013). Effectiveness of Primary Prevention Efforts for Intimate Partner Violence. *Partner Abuse*, *4*(2), 175.
- ⁶⁴ De La Rue, L., Polanin, J. R., Espelage, D. L., Pigott, T. D., & Campbell Collaboration. (2014). *School-Based Interventions to Reduce Dating and Sexual Violence: A Systematic Review. Campbell Systematic Reviews*. In Campbell Collaboration. Campbell Collaboration.
- ⁶⁵ DeGue, S., Valle, L. A., Holt, M. K., Massetti, G. M., Matjasko, J. L., & Tharp, A. T. (2014). A systematic review of primary prevention strategies for sexual violence perpetration. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, *19*(4), 346–362. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2014.05.004
- ⁶⁶ Graham, L. M., Embry, V., Young, B.-R., Macy, R. J., Moracco, K. E., Reyes, H. L. M., & Martin, S. L. (2019). Evaluations of Prevention Programs for Sexual, Dating, and Intimate Partner Violence for Boys and Men: A Systematic Review. *Trauma, Violence & Abuse,* 1524838019851158.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838019851158

- ⁶⁷ Adhia, A., Gelaye, B., Friedman, L. E., Marlow, L. Y., Mercy, J. A., & Williams, M. A. (2019). Workplace interventions for intimate partner violence: A systematic review. *Journal of Workplace Behavioral Health*, *34*(3), 149–166. https://doi.org/10.1080/15555240.2019.1609361
- ⁶⁸ Ralph, B., Stewart, R., Bartlett, T., & Roberts, S. (2020). *Healthier masculinities scoping review, second edition*. Melbourne: The Victorian Health Promotion Foundation (VicHealth)
- ⁶⁹ Feinberg, Mark, Jones, Damon, Kan, Marni & Goslin, Megan. (2010). Effects of Family Foundations on Parents and Children: 3.5 Years After Baseline. *Journal of Family Psychology, 24,* 532-542. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0020837
- ⁷⁰ Hughes, K., Bellis, M. A., Hardcastle, K. A., Sethi, D., Butchart, A., Mikton, C., Jones, L., & Dunne, M. P. (2017). The effect of multiple adverse childhood experiences on health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet. Public health*, *2*(8), e356–e366. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(17)30118-4.
- ⁷¹ Ford, R., King, T., Priest, N., & Kavanagh, A. (2017). Bullying and mental health and suicidal behaviour among 14- to 15-year-olds in a representative sample of Australian children. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, *51*(9), 897–908.
- ⁷² Zarate-Garza, P., Biggs, B. K., Croarkin, P., Morath, B., Leffler, J., Cuellar-Barboza, A., & Tye, S. J. (2017). How well do we understand the long-term health implications of childhood bullying? *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, *25*(2), 89–95.
- ⁷³ Jadambaa, A., Thomas, H., Scott, J., Graves, N., Brain, D., & Pacella, R. (2020). The contribution of bullying victimisation to the burden of anxiety and depressive disorders in Australia. *Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences*, *29*, E54. doi:10.1017/S2045796019000489
- ⁷⁴ Abreu, R. L., & Kenny, M. C. (2018). Cyberbullying and LGBTQ youth: A systematic literature review and recommendations for prevention and intervention. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Trauma, 11(1),* 81-97. doi:10.1007/s40653-017-0175-7
- ⁷⁵ McTernan, W. P., Dollard, M. F., & LaMontagne, A. D. (2013). Depression in the workplace: An economic cost analysis of depression-related productivity loss attributable to job strain and bullying. *Work & Stress, 27(4),* 321–338.
- ⁷⁶ Centre for Education Statistics and Evaluation. (2017). *Anti-bullying interventions in schools what works?* Sydney: Centre for Education Statistics and Evaluation, NSW Department of Education
- ⁷⁷ Gaffney, H., Ttofi, M. M., & Farrington, D. P. (2019). Evaluating the effectiveness of school-bullying prevention programs: An updated meta-analytical review. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, *45*, 111–133

- ⁸⁰ Gaffney, H., Ttofi, M. M., & Farrington, D. P. (2018). Evaluating the effectiveness of school-bullying prevention programs: An updated meta-analytical review. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, *45*, 111-133.
- ⁸¹ Cantone, E., Piras, A.P., Vellante, M., Preti, A., Daníelsdóttir, S., D'Aloja, E., ... Bhugra, D. (2015). Interventions on bullying and cyberbullying in schools: a systematic review. Clinical Practice and Epidemiology in Mental Health: *CP & EMH*, *11*(*Suppl 1 M4*), 58-76. doi:10.2174/1745017901511010058
- ⁸² Gaffney, H., Farrington, D. P., Espelage, D. L., & Ttofi, M. M. (2019). Are cyberbullying intervention and prevention programs effective? A systematic and meta-analytical review. *Aggression and Violent Behavior, 45,* 134–153.
- ⁸³ Gillen, P. A. (2017). Interventions for prevention of bullying in the workplace. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 1.
- ⁸⁴ Priest, N., Paradies, Y., Trenerry, B., Truong, M., Karlsen, S. & Kelly, Y. (2013) A systematic review of studies examining the relationship between reported racism and health and wellbeing for children and young people. *Social Science & Medicine*, *95*, 115-127. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.11.031
- ⁸⁵ Paradies, Y., Ben, J., Denson, N., Elias, A., Priest, N., Pieterse, A., ... Gee, G. (2015). Racism as a determinant of health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS One*, *10*(9), e0138511.
- ⁸⁶ Young, C., Hanson, C., Craig, J. C., Clapham, K., & Williamson, A. (2017). Psychosocial factors associated with the mental health of indigenous children living in high income countries: A systematic review. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, *16*, 1-17. doi:10.1186/s12939-017-0652-5
- ⁸⁷ Plöderl, M., & Tremblay, P. (2015). Mental health of sexual minorities. A systematic review. International Review of Psychiatry, 27(5), 367-385. doi:10.3109/09540261.2015.1083949
- Pitoňák, M. (2017). Mental health in non-heterosexuals: Minority stress theory and related explanation frameworks review. Mental Health & Prevention, 5, 63–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mhp.2016.10.002
 Leonard, W., Lyons, A., & Bariola, E. (2015). A closer look at Private Lives 2: Addressing the mental health and well-being of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender (LGBT) Australians. Monograph Series
 No. 103. The Australian Research Centre in Sex, Health & Society, La Trobe University: Melbourne
 Meyer I. H. (2003). Prejudice, social stress, and mental health in lesbian, gay, and bisexual populations: conceptual issues and research evidence. Psychological bulletin, 129(5), 674–697. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.129.5.674
- ⁹¹ Leonard, W., Lyons, A., & Bariola, E. (2015). A closer look at Private Lives 2: Addressing the mental health and well-being of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender (LGBT) Australians. Monograph Series No. 103. The Australian Research Centre in Sex, Health & Society, La Trobe University: Melbourne
 ⁹² Pitoňák, M. (2017). Mental health in non-heterosexuals: Minority stress theory and related explanation frameworks review. Mental Health & Prevention, 5, 63–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mhp.2016.10.002
 ⁹³ Scandurra, C., Amodeo, A.L., Valerio, P., Bochicchio, V. and Frost, D.M. (2017), Minority Stress, Resilience, and Mental Health: A Study of Italian Transgender People. Journal of Social Issues, 73: 563-585. doi:10.1111/josi.12232
- ⁹⁴ Kelaher, M., Ferdinand, A. S., Paradies, Y., & Warr, D. (2018). Exploring the mental health benefits of participation in an Australian anti-racism intervention. *Health Promotion International*, *33(1)*, 107–114. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapro/daw048
- ⁹⁵ Blaya, C. (2019). Cyberhate: A review and content analysis of intervention strategies. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, *45*, 163-172. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2018.05.006
- ⁹⁶ Morris, M., Cooper, R. L., Ramesh, A., Tabatabai, M., Arcury, T. A., Shinn, M., Im, W., Juarez, P., & Matthews-Juarez, P. (2019). Training to reduce LGBTQ-related bias among medical, nursing, and dental students and providers: a systematic review. BMC Medical Education, 19(1), 325. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12909-019-1727-3
- ⁹⁷ Sebastian E. Bartoş & Peter Hegarty (2019) Negotiating Theory When Doing Practice: A Systematic Review of Qualitative Research on Interventions to Reduce Homophobia, Journal of Homosexuality, 66:9, 1262-1286, DOI: 10.1080/00918369.2018.1500780

⁷⁸ Centre for Education Statistics and Evaluation. (2017). *Anti-bullying interventions in schools – what works?* Sydney: Centre for Education Statistics and Evaluation, NSW Department of Education

⁷⁹ Jiménez-Barbero, J. A., Ruiz-Hernández, J. A., Llor-Zaragoza, L., Pérez-García, M., & Llor-Esteban, B. (2016). Effectiveness of anti-bullying school programs: A meta-analysis. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *61*, 165–175.

- ⁹⁸ Whitney W. Black , Alicia L. Fedewa & Kirsten A. Gonzalez (2012) Effects of "Safe School" Programs and Policies on the Social Climate for Sexual-Minority Youth: A Review of the Literature, Journal of LGBT Youth, 9:4, 321-339, DOI: 10.1080/19361653.2012.714343
- ⁹⁹ Meaney, M. J. (2018). Perinatal Maternal Depressive Symptoms as an Issue for Population Health. *The American Journal of Psychiatry, 175(11),* 1084–1093. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2018.17091031
 ¹⁰⁰ Lawson, A., Murphy, K. E., Sloan, E., Uleryk, E., & Dalfen, A. (2015). The relationship between sleep and postpartum mental disorders: A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 176,* 65-77. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2015.01.017
- ¹⁰¹ Biaggi, A., Conroy, S., Pawlby, S., & Pariante, C. M. (2016). Identifying the women at risk of antenatal anxiety and depression: A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 191,* 62-77. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2015.11.014 ¹⁰² Alvarez-Segura, M., Garcia-Esteve, L., Torres, A., Plaza, A., Imaz, M. L., Hermida-Barros, L., ... Burtchen, N. (2014). Are women with a history of abuse more vulnerable to perinatal depressive symptoms? A systematic review. *Archives of Women's Mental Health, 17(5),* 343-357. doi:10.1007/s00737-014-0440-9
- ¹⁰³ Leach, L. S., Poyser, C., & Fairweather-Schmidt, K. (2017). Maternal perinatal anxiety: A review of prevalence and correlates. *Clinical Psychologist*, *21*(1), 4-19. doi:10.1111/cp.12058
- ¹⁰⁴ Wenze, S. J., Battle, C. L., & Tezanos, K. M. (2015). Raising multiples: Mental health of mothers and fathers in early parenthood. *Archives of Women's Mental Health, 18(2),* 163-176. doi:10.1007/s00737-014-0484-x ¹⁰⁵ Nakamura, A., van der Waerden, J., Melchior, M., Bolze, C., El-Khoury, F., & Pryor, L. (2019). Physical activity during pregnancy and postpartum depression: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 246,* 29-41. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2018.12.009
- ¹⁰⁶ O'Connor, E., Senger, C.A., Henninger, M.L., Coppola, E., & Gaynes, B.N. (2019). Interventions to Prevent Perinatal Depression: Evidence Report and Systematic Review for the US Preventive Services Task Force. *JAMA*, 321(6), 588–601.
- ¹⁰⁷ Pascoe, M. C., & Parker, A. G. (2018). Physical activity and exercise as a universal depression prevention in young people: A narrative review. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*. doi:10.1111/eip.12737
- ¹⁰⁸ Chan, J. S. Y., Liu, G., Liang, D., Deng, K., Wu, J., & Yan, J. H. (2019). Special issue Therapeutic benefits of physical activity for mood: A systematic review on the effects of exercise intensity, duration, and modality. *Journal of Psychology: Interdisciplinary and Applied, 153(1),* 102-125. doi:10.1080/00223980.2018.1470487 ¹⁰⁹ Palitsky, D., Mota, N., Afifi, T. O., Downs, A. C., & Sareen, J. (2013). The association between adult attachment style, mental disorders, and suicidality: findings from a population-based study. *The Journal of nervous and mental disease, 201(7),* 579–586. https://doi.org/10.1097/NMD.0b013e31829829ab ¹¹⁰ Spruit, A., Goos, L., Weenink, N. et al. (2020). The Relation Between Attachment and Depression in Children
- ¹¹⁰ Spruit, A., Goos, L., Weenink, N. et al. (2020). The Relation Between Attachment and Depression in Children and Adolescents: A Multilevel Meta-Analysis. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review, 23,* 54–69. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10567-019-00299-9
- ¹¹¹ Spruit, A., Goos, L., Weenink, N. et al. (2020). The Relation Between Attachment and Depression in Children and Adolescents: A Multilevel Meta-Analysis. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review, 23,* 54–69. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10567-019-00299-9
- ¹¹² Yap, M. B. H., Pilkington, P. D., Ryan, S. M., & Jorm, A. F. (2014). Parental factors associated with depression and anxiety in young people: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *156*, 8-23. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2013.11.007
- ¹¹³ Rapee, R. M. (2002). The development and modification of temperamental risk for anxiety disorders: prevention of a lifetime of anxiety? *Biological Psychiatry -New York, 10,* 947.
- ¹¹⁴ Yap, M. B. H., Pilkington, P. D., Ryan, S. M., & Jorm, A. F. (2014). Parental factors associated with depression and anxiety in young people: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *156*, 8-23. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2013.11.007
- ¹¹⁵ Washington, T., Rose, T., Coard, S. I., Patton, D. U., Young, S., Giles, S., & Nolen, M. (2017). Family-level factors, depression, and anxiety among African American children: A systematic review. *Child & Youth Care Forum*, *46*(1), 137-156. doi:10.1007/s10566-016-9372-z
- ¹¹⁶ Young, C., Hanson, C., Craig, J. C., Clapham, K., & Williamson, A. (2017). Psychosocial factors associated with the mental health of indigenous children living in high income countries: A systematic review. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, *16*, 1-17. doi:10.1186/s12939-017-0652-5
- ¹¹⁷ Gorostiaga, A., Aliri, J., Balluerka, N., & Lameirinhas, J. (2019). Parenting Styles and Internalizing Symptoms in Adolescence: A Systematic Literature Review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(17). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16173192

- ¹¹⁸ Bayer, J.K., Morgan, A., Prendergast, L.A., Beatson, R., Gilbertson, T., Bretherton, L., Hiscock, H., & Rapee, R.M. (2019). Predicting temperamentally inhibited young children's clinical-level anxiety and internalizing problems from parenting and parent wellbeing: a population study. *Journal of abnormal child psychology*, *47*(7), 1165-81.
- ¹¹⁹ Young, C., Hanson, C., Craig, J. C., Clapham, K., & Williamson, A. (2017). Psychosocial factors associated with the mental health of indigenous children living in high income countries: A systematic review. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, *16*, 1-17. doi:10.1186/s12939-017-0652-5
- ¹²⁰ Yap, M. B. H., Pilkington, P. D., Ryan, S. M., & Jorm, A. F. (2014). Parental factors associated with depression and anxiety in young people: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 156,* 8-23. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2013.11.007
- ¹²¹ Meng, X., Fleury, M-J., Xiang, Y-T., Li, M., & D'Arcy, C. (2018). Resilience and protective factors among people with a history of child maltreatment: A systematic review. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *53*(5), 453-475. doi:10.1007/s00127-018-1485-2
- ¹²² Fritz, J., de Graaff, A. M., Caisley, H., van Harmelen, A.-L., & Wilkinson, P. O. (2018). A systematic review of amenable resilience factors that moderate and/or mediate the relationship between childhood adversity and mental Health in young people. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *9*, 230-230. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00230
- ¹²³ Yap, M.B.H., Morgan, A.J., Cairns, K., Jorm, A.F., Hetrick, S., & Merry, S. (2016) Parents in prevention: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials of parenting interventions to prevent internalizing problems in children from birth to age 18. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *50*, 138-158.
- ¹²⁴ VicHealth (2015). *Interventions to build resilience among young people: a literature review*. Victorian Health Promotion Foundation: Melbourne.
- ¹²⁵ Stewart-Brown, S., & Schrader-McMillan, A. (2011). Parenting for mental health: what does the evidence say we need to do? Report of Workpackage 2 of the DataPrev project. *Health Promotion International*, 26(suppl 1), 10-28.
- ¹²⁶ Yap, M. B., Lawrence, K. A., Rapee, R. M., Cardamone-Breen, M. C., Green, J., & Jorm, A. F. (2017). Partners in Parenting: A Multi-Level Web-Based Approach to Support Parents in Prevention and Early Intervention for Adolescent Depression and Anxiety. *JMIR Mental Health*, *4*(4), e59.
- ¹²⁷ Menting, A.T., de Castro, B.O., & Matthys, W. 2013 Effectiveness of the Incredible Years parent training to modify disruptive and prosocial child behavior: A meta-analytic review. *Clinical Psychology Review, 33(8),* 901-913.
- ¹²⁸ VicHealth (2015). Epidemiological evidence relating to resilience and young people: a literature review. Melbourne: Victorian Health Promotion Foundation.
- ¹²⁹ Liebenberg, L., & Moore, J. C. (2018). A Social Ecological Measure of Resilience for Adults: The RRC-ARM. *Social Indicators Research*, *136*(1), 1–19.
- ¹³⁰ Lee, J. H., Nam, S. K., Kim, A-R., Kim, B., Lee, M. Y., & Lee, S. M. (2013). Resilience: A Meta-Analytic Approach. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, *91*(3), 269–279.
- ¹³¹ VicHealth (2015). Epidemiological evidence relating to resilience and young people: a literature review. Melbourne: Victorian Health Promotion Foundation.
- ¹³² Young, C., Hanson, C., Craig, J. C., Clapham, K., & Williamson, A. (2017). Psychosocial factors associated with the mental health of indigenous children living in high income countries: A systematic review. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, *16*, 1-17. doi:10.1186/s12939-017-0652-5
- ¹³³ Fritz, J., de Graaff, A. M., Caisley, H., van Harmelen, A.-L., & Wilkinson, P. O. (2018). A systematic review of amenable resilience factors that moderate and/or mediate the relationship between childhood adversity and mental Health in young people. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *9*, 230-230. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00230
- ¹³⁴ VicHealth (2015). Epidemiological evidence relating to resilience and young people: a literature review. Melbourne: Victorian Health Promotion Foundation.
- ¹³⁵ Skvarc, D., Varcoe, J., Reavley, N., Rowland, B., Jorm, A., & Toumbourou J.W. (2018). *Depression and anxiety programs for children and young people: an Evidence Check rapid review* brokered by the Sax Institute (www.saxinstitute.org.au) for the Beyond Blue.
- ¹³⁶ Stice, E., Shaw, H., Bohon, C., et al. (2009). A meta-analytic review of depression prevention programs for children and adolescents: factors that predict magnitude of intervention effects. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *77*(3), 486–503.
- ¹³⁷ Weare, K., & Nind, M. (2011). Mental health promotion and problem prevention in schools: what does the evidence say? *Health Promotion International*, *26*(suppl_1), i29-69

- ¹³⁸ Corrieri, S., Heider, D., Conrad, I., Blume, A., König, H.-H., & Riedel-Heller, S. G. (2014). School-based prevention programs for depression and anxiety in adolescence: A systematic review. *Health Promotion International*, *29*(3), 427-441. doi:10.1093/heapro/dat001
- ¹³⁹ Bellón, J. A., Moreno-Peral, P., Motrico, E., Rodriguez-Morejn, A., Fernandez, A., Serrano-Blanco, A., ... Conejo-Ceron, S. (2015). Effectiveness of psychological and/or educational interventions to prevent the onset of episodes of depression: A systematic review of systematic reviews and meta-analyses. *Preventive Medicine*, *76*, Suppl: S22–32.
- ¹⁴⁰ Werner-Seidler, A., Perry, Y., Calear, A., Newby, J., & Christensen, H. (2016). School-based depression and anxiety prevention programs for young people: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *51*, 30–47.
- ¹⁴¹ Fenwick-Smith, A., Dahlberg, E.E., & Thompson, S.C. (2018). Systematic review of resilience-enhancing, universal, primary school-based mental health promotion programs. *BMC Psychology, (1), 1*.
- ¹⁴² Arora, P. G., Collins, T. A., Dart, E. H., Hernandez, S., Fetterman, H., & Doll, B. (2019). Multi-tiered Systems of Support for School-Based Mental Health: A Systematic Review of Depression Interventions. *School Mental Health*, (2), 240.
- ¹⁴³ Dray, J., Bowman, J., Campbell, E., Freund, M., Wolfenden, L., Hodder, R. K., ... Wiggers, J. (2017). Systematic Review of Universal Resilience-Focused Interventions Targeting Child and Adolescent Mental Health in the School Setting. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *56(10)*, 813-824. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2017.07.780
- ¹⁴⁴ Carsley, D., Khoury, B., & Heath, N. L. (2018). Effectiveness of mindfulness interventions for mental health in schools: A comprehensive meta-analysis. *Mindfulness*, *9*(3), 693-707. doi:10.1007/s12671-017-0839-2
- ¹⁴⁵ Mackenzie, K., & Williams, C. (2018). Universal, school-based interventions to promote mental and emotional well-being: what is being done in the UK and does it work? A systematic review. *BMJ Open, 8(9),* e022560-e022560. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2018-022560
- ¹⁴⁶ Sancassiani, F., Pintus, E., Holte, A., Paulus, P., Moro, M. F., Cossu, G., ... Lindert, J. (2015). Enhancing the Emotional and Social Skills of the Youth to Promote their Wellbeing and Positive Development: A Systematic Review of Universal School-based Randomized Controlled Trials. *Clinical Practice and Epidemiology in Mental Health: CP & EMH*, *11(Suppl 1 M2)*, 21-40. doi:10.2174/1745017901511010021
- ¹⁴⁷ Franklin, C., Kim, J., Beretvas, T., Zhang, A., Guz, S., Park, S., ... Maynard, B. R. (2017). The Effectiveness of Psychosocial Interventions Delivered by Teachers in Schools: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Clinical Child & Family Psychology Review*, *20*(3), 333-350. doi:10.1007/s10567-017-0235-4
- ¹⁴⁸ Corrieri, S., Heider, D., Conrad, I., Blume, A., König, H.-H., & Riedel-Heller, S. G. (2014). School-based prevention programs for depression and anxiety in adolescence: A systematic review. *Health Promotion International*, *29*(3), 427-441. doi:10.1093/heapro/dat001
- ¹⁴⁹ Arora, P. G., Collins, T. A., Dart, E. H., Hernández, S., Fetterman, H., & Doll, B. (2019). Multi-tiered systems of support for school-based mental health: A systematic review of depression interventions. *School Mental Health*. doi:10.1007/s12310-019-09314-4
- ¹⁵⁰ Dray, J., Bowman, J., Campbell, E., Freund, M., Wolfenden, L., Hodder, R. K., ... Wiggers, J. (2017). Systematic Review of Universal Resilience-Focused Interventions Targeting Child and Adolescent Mental Health in the School Setting. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *56(10)*, 813-824. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2017.07.780
- ¹⁵¹ Conley, C. S., Durlak, J. A., & Kirsch, A. C. (2015). A meta-analysis of universal mental health prevention programs for higher education students. *Prevention Science, 16(4), 4*87-507. doi:10.1007/s11121-015-0543-1 ¹⁵² Conley, C. S., Durlak, J. A., Shapiro, J. B., Kirsch, A. C., & Zahniser, E. (2016). A Meta-Analysis of the Impact of Universal and Indicated Preventive Technology-Delivered Interventions for Higher Education Students. *Prevention Science, 17(6), 659-678.* doi:10.1007/s11121-016-0662-3
- ¹⁵³ Conley, C. S., Durlak, J. A., Shapiro, J. B., Kirsch, A. C., & Zahniser, E. (2016). A Meta-Analysis of the Impact of Universal and Indicated Preventive Technology-Delivered Interventions for Higher Education Students. *Prevention Science*, *17*(6), 659-678. doi:10.1007/s11121-016-0662-3
- ¹⁵⁴ Conley, C. S., Durlak, J. A., Shapiro, J. B., Kirsch, A. C., & Zahniser, E. (2016). A Meta-Analysis of the Impact of Universal and Indicated Preventive Technology-Delivered Interventions for Higher Education Students. *Prevention Science*, *17*(6), 659-678. doi:10.1007/s11121-016-0662-3

- ¹⁵⁵ Clarke, A. M., Kuosmanen, T., & Barry, M. M. (2015). A systematic review of online youth mental health promotion and prevention interventions. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 44(1),* 90-113. doi:10.1007/s10964-014-0165-0
- ¹⁵⁶ Bellón, J.A., Moreno-Peral, P., Motrico, E., et al. (2015). Effectiveness of psychological and/or educational interventions to prevent the onset of episodes of depression: A systematic review of systematic reviews and meta-analyses. *Preventive Medicine*, *76*, Suppl: S22–32
- ¹⁵⁷ VicHealth (2015). *Interventions to build resilience among young people: a literature review*. Victorian Health Promotion Foundation: Melbourne.
- ¹⁵⁸ Sin, N.L. and Lyubomirsky, S. (2009), Enhancing well-being and alleviating depressive symptoms with positive psychology interventions: a practice-friendly meta-analysis. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *65*, 467-487. doi:10.1002/jclp.20593
- ¹⁵⁹ Bolier, L., Haverman, M., Westerhof, G.J. et al. (2013). Positive psychology interventions: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled studies. *BMC Public Health 13,* 119 https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-119
 ¹⁶⁰ Sander, L., Rausch, L., & Baumeister, H. (2016). Effectiveness of Internet-Based Interventions for the Prevention of Mental Disorders: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *JMIR Mental Health, 3(3),* e38.
 ¹⁶¹ Deady, M., Choi, I., Calvo, R. A., Glozier, N., Christensen, H., & Harvey, S. B. (2017). eHealth interventions for
- ¹⁶¹ Deady, M., Choi, I., Calvo, R. A., Glozier, N., Christensen, H., & Harvey, S. B. (2017). eHealth interventions for the prevention of depression and anxiety in the general population: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Psychiatry*, *17*. doi:10.1186/s12888-017-1473-1
- ¹⁶² van Zoonen, K, Buntrock, C, Ebert, DD, et al. (2014). Preventing the onset of major depressive disorder: a meta-analytic review of psychological interventions. *International Journal of Epidemiology, 43(2),* 318-329.
- ¹⁶³ Cuijpers, P., van Straten, A., Smit, F., Mihalopoulos, C., & Beekman, A. (2008). Preventing the onset of depressive disorders: A meta-analytic review of psychological interventions. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *165*, 1272–1280. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.2008.07091422
- ¹⁶⁴ Munoz, Ricardo, Beardslee, William & Leykin, Yan. (2012). Major Depression Can Be Prevented. *American Psychologist*, *67*, 285-295. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027666
- ¹⁶⁵ Moreno-Peral, P., Conejo-Cerón, S., Rubio-Valera, M., Fernández, A., Navas-Campaña, D., Rodríguez-Morejón, A., ... Bellón, J. Á. (2017). Effectiveness of Psychological and/or Educational Interventions in the Prevention of Anxiety: A Systematic Review, Meta-analysis, and Meta-regression. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *74*(10), 1021-1029. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.2509
- ¹⁶⁶ Moreno-Peral, P., Conejo-Cerón, S., Rubio-Valera, M., Fernández, A., Navas-Campaña, D., Rodríguez-Morejón, A., ... Bellón, J. Á. (2017). Effectiveness of Psychological and/or Educational Interventions in the Prevention of Anxiety: A Systematic Review, Meta-analysis, and Meta-regression. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *74*(10), 1021-1029. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.2509
- ¹⁶⁷ Santini, Z. I., Koyanagi, A., Tyrovolas, S., Mason, C., & Haro, J. M. (2015). The association between social relationships and depression: A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 175,* 53–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2014.12.049
- ¹⁶⁸ Leigh-Hunt, N., Bagguley, D., Bash, K., Turner, V., Turnbull, S., Valtorta, N., & Caan, W. (2017). An overview of systematic reviews on the public health consequences of social isolation and loneliness. *Public Health*, *152*, 157-171. doi:10.1016/j.puhe.2017.07.035
- ¹⁶⁹ Aldridge, J. M., & McChesney, K. (2018). The relationships between school climate and adolescent mental health and wellbeing: A systematic literature review. *International Journal of Educational Research, 88,* 121-145. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2018.01.012
- ¹⁷⁰ Meng, X., Fleury, M.-J., Xiang, Y.-T., Li, M., & D'Arcy, C. (2018). Resilience and protective factors among people with a history of child maltreatment: A systematic review. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *53*(5), 453-475. doi:10.1007/s00127-018-1485-2
- ¹⁷¹ Fritz, J., de Graaff, A. M., Caisley, H., van Harmelen, A.-L., & Wilkinson, P. O. (2018). A systematic review of amenable resilience factors that moderate and/or mediate the relationship between childhood adversity and mental Health in young people. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *9*, 230-230. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00230
- ¹⁷² Escobar-Viera, C. G., Whitfield, D. L., Wessel, C. B., Shensa, A., Sidani, J. E., Brown, A. L., ... Primack, B. A. (2018). For better or for worse? A systematic review of the evidence on social media use and depression among lesbian, gay, and bisexual minorities. *JMIR Mental Health*, *5*(*3*), e10496-e10496. doi:10.2196/10496 ¹⁷³ McDonald, K. (2018). Social support and mental health in LGBTQ adolescents: A review of the literature. *Issues in Mental Health Nursing*, *39*(1), 16-29. doi:10.1080/01612840.2017.1398283

- ¹⁷⁴ Khazaeian, S., Kariman, N., Ebadi, A., & Nasiri, M. (2017). The impact of social capital and social support on the health of female-headed households: A systematic review. *Electronic Physician*, *9*(12), 6027-6034. doi:10.19082/6027
- ¹⁷⁵ McParland, J., & Camic, P. M. (2016). Psychosocial factors and ageing in older lesbian, gay and bisexual people: A systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, *25(23-24)*, 3415-3437. doi:10.1111/jocn.13251
- ¹⁷⁶ Vins, H., Bell, J., Saha, S., & Hess, J. J. (2015). The mental health outcomes of drought: A systematic review and causal process diagram. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 12(10),* 13251-13275. doi:10.3390/ijerph121013251
- ¹⁷⁷ Best, P., Manktelow, R., & Taylor, B. (2014). Online communication, social media and adolescent wellbeing: A systematic narrative review. *Children and Youth Services Review, 41,* 27-36. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.03.001
- ¹⁷⁸ Holt-Lunstad J, Smith TB, Baker M, Harris T, Stephenson D. (2015). Loneliness and social isolation as risk factors for mortality: a meta-analytic review. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, *10*(2), 227–237.
- ¹⁷⁹ Elovainu, M., Hakulinen, C., Pulkki-Raback, L., Virtanen, M., Josefsson, K., Jokela, M., ...Kivimaki, M. (2017). Contribution of risk factors to excess mortality in isolated and lonely individuals: an analysis of data from the UK Biobank cohort study. *Lancet Public Health*, *2*(6), e260-e266. doi:1016/S2468-2667(17)30075-0.
- ¹⁸⁰ Blanner Kristiansen, C., Kjær, J. N., Hjorth, P., Andersen, K., & Prina, A. M. (2019). Prevalence of common mental disorders in widowhood: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 245,* 1016-1023. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2018.11.088
- ¹⁸¹ Barry, M.M., Clarke, A.M., Morreale, S.E., & Field, C.A. (2018). A review of the evidence on the effects of community-based programs on young people's social and emotional skills development. *Adolescent Research Review*, *3*(1),13-27.
- ¹⁸² Tolan, P.H., Henry, D.B., Schoeny, M.S., Lovegrove, P., & Nichols, E. (2014). Mentoring programs to affect delinquency and associated outcomes of youth at risk: A comprehensive meta-analytic review. *Journal of experimental criminology*, *10*(2), 179-206.
- ¹⁸³ Gardiner, C., Geldenhuys, G., & Gott, M. (2018). Interventions to reduce social isolation and loneliness among older people: an integrative review. *Health & Social Care in the Community, 26(2),* 147-157. doi:10.1111/hsc.12367
- ¹⁸⁴ Smallfield, S., & Molitor, W. L. (2018). Occupational therapy interventions supporting social participation and leisure engagement for community-dwelling older adults: A systematic review. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy, 72(4),* 1-8.
- ¹⁸⁵ Cohen-Mansfield, J., & Perach, R. (2015). Interventions for Alleviating Loneliness Among Older Persons: A Critical Review. *American Journal of Health Promotion, 29(3),* e109-e125. doi:10.4278/ajhp.130418-LIT-182 ¹⁸⁶ Khosravi, P., & Ghapanchi, A. H. (2016). Investigating the effectiveness of technologies applied to assist seniors: A systematic literature review. *International Journal of Medical Informatics, 85(1),* 17-26. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2015.05.014
- ¹⁸⁷ Khosravi, P., Rezvani, A., & Wiewiora, A. (2016). The impact of technology on older adults' social isolation. *Computers in Human Behavior, 63,* 594-603. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2016.05.092
- ¹⁸⁸ Morris, M. E., Adair, B., Ozanne, E., Kurowski, W., Miller, K. J., Pearce, A. J., ... Said, C. M. (2014). Smart technologies to enhance social connectedness in older people who live at home. *Australasian Journal on Ageing*, *33*(3), 142-152. doi:10.1111/ajag.12154
- ¹⁸⁹ Niela-Vilén, H., Axelin, A., Salanterä, S., & Melender, H.-L. (2014). Internet-based peer support for parents: A systematic integrative review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, *51(11)*, 1524-1537. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2014.06.009
- ¹⁹⁰ Siette, J., Cassidy, M., & Priebe, S. (2017). Effectiveness of befriending interventions: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ Open, 7(4),* 1.
- ¹⁹¹ Fluharty, M., Taylor, A. E., Grabski, M., & Munafò, M. R. (2017). The association of cigarette smoking with depression and anxiety: A systematic review. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research, 19(1), 3-*13. doi:10.1093/ntr/ntw140
- ¹⁹² Luger, T. M., Suls, J., & Vander Weg, M. W. (2014). How robust is the association between smoking and depression in adults? A meta-analysis using linear mixed-effects models. *Addictive Behaviors, 39*(10), 1418–1429.

- ¹⁹³ Gurillo, P., Jauhar, S., Murray, R.M., & MacCabe, J.H. (2015). Does tobacco use cause psychosis? Systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, *2*(8), 718-725.
- https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2215036615001522
- ¹⁹⁴ Cairns, K. E., Yap, M. B. H., Pilkington, P. D., & Jorm, A. F. (2014). Risk and protective factors for depression that adolescents can modify: A systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *169*, 61–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2014.08.006
- ¹⁹⁵ Hasan, A., von Keller, R., Friemel, C. M., Hall, W., Schneider, M., Koethe, D., Leweke, F. M., Strube, W., & Hoch, E. (2019). Cannabis use and psychosis: a review of reviews. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience*, *270(4)*, 403–412. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-019-01068-z
- ¹⁹⁶ Schuch, F., Vancampfort, D., Firth, J., Rosenbaum, S., Ward, P., Silva, E., ... Stubbs, B. (2018). Physical activity and incident depression: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, (7), 631-648. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2018.17111194.
- ¹⁹⁷ Harvey, S. B., Overland, S., Hatch, S. L., Wessely, S., Mykletun, A., & Hotopf, M. (2018). Exercise and the prevention of depression: Results of the HUNT cohort study. *American Journal of Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2017.16111223.
- ¹⁹⁸ Eigenschenk, B., Thomann, A., McClure, M., Davies, L., Gregory, M., Dettweiler, U., & Inglés, E. (2019). Benefits of outdoor sports for society. A systematic literature review and reflections on evidence. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(*6*). doi:10.3390/ijerph16060937
- ¹⁹⁹ Lassale, C., Batty, G. D., Baghdadli, A., Jacka, F., Sanchez-Villegas, A., Kivimaki, M. & Akbaraly, T. (2018). Healthy dietary indices and risk of depressive outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *Molecular Psychiatry*. doi: 10.1038/s41380-018-0237-8.
- ²⁰⁰ Li, Y., Lv, M. R., Wei, Y. J., Sun, L., Zhang, J. X., Zhang, H. G., & Li, B. (2017). Dietary patterns and depression risk: A meta-analysis. *Psychiatry Research*, *253*, 373-382. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2017.04.020.
- ²⁰¹ Saghafian, F., Malmir, H., Saneei, P., Milajerdi, A., Larijani, B., & Esmaillzadeh, A. (2018). Fruit and vegetable consumption and risk of depression: Accumulative evidence from an updated systematic review and meta-analysis of epidemiological studies. *British Journal of Nutrition, 119(10), 1087-1101*. doi:10.1017/S0007114518000697
- ²⁰² Borge, T. C., Aase, H., Brantsaeter, A. L., & Biele, G. (2017). The importance of maternal diet quality during pregnancy on cognitive and behavioural outcomes in children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ Open*, 7(9): e016777. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016777.
- ²⁰³ Khalid, S., Williams, C. M., Reynolds, S. A. (2016). Is there an association between diet and depression in children and adolescents? A systematic review. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *116*(12), 2097-2108. doi:10.1017/S0007114516004359.
- ²⁰⁴ Khalid, S., Williams, C. M., Reynolds, S. A. (2016). Is there an association between diet and depression in children and adolescents? A systematic review. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *116*(12), 2097-2108. doi:10.1017/S0007114516004359.
- ²⁰⁵ Sarvenaz Esmaeelzadeh, John Moraros, Lilian Thorpe, & Yelena Bird. (2018). Examining the Association and Directionality between Mental Health Disorders and Substance Use among Adolescents and Young Adults in the U.S. and Canada—A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, *7*(12), 543. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm7120543
- ²⁰⁶ Åslund, L., Arnberg, F., Kanstrup, M., & Lekander, M. (2018). Cognitive and Behavioral Interventions to Improve Sleep in School-Age Children and Adolescents: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Journal of clinical sleep medicine: JCSM: official publication of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine, 14(11), 1937–1947. https://doi.org/10.5664/jcsm.7498
- ²⁰⁷ Blake, M.J., Sheeber, L.B., Youssef, G.J., Raniti, M.B., Allen, N.B. (2017). Systematic review and meta-analysis of adolescent cognitive—behavioral sleep interventions. *Clinical child and family psychology review, 20(3)*, 227-249.
- ²⁰⁸ Stiglic, N., & Viner, R. M. (2019). Effects of screentime on the health and well-being of children and adolescents: A systematic review of reviews. *BMJ Open, 9(1),* e023191-e023191. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2018-023191
- ²⁰⁹ Firth, J., Marx, W., Dash, S., Carney, R., Teasdale, S. B., Solmi, M., & Stubbs, B. (2019). The Effects of Dietary Improvement on Symptoms of Depression and Anxiety: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, *3*, 265. https://doi.org/10.1097/PSY.000000000000000673

- ²¹⁰ Francis HM, Stevenson RJ, Chambers JR, Gupta D, Newey B, Lim CK (2019) A brief diet intervention can reduce symptoms of depression in young adults A randomised controlled trial. *PLoS ONE 14(10)*: e0222768. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0222768
- ²¹¹ Daley, A., Foster, L., Long, G., Palmer, C., Robinson, O., Walmsley, H., & Ward, R. (2015). The effectiveness of exercise for the prevention and treatment of antenatal depression: systematic review with meta-analysis. *BJOG-OXFORD-*, *1*, 57.
- ²¹² Blake, M.J., Sheeber, L.B., Youssef, G.J., Raniti, M.B., Allen, N.B. (2017). Systematic review and meta-analysis of adolescent cognitive—behavioral sleep interventions. *Clinical child and family psychology review, 20(3)*, 227-249.
- ²¹³ Aldridge, J. M., & McChesney, K. (2018). The relationships between school climate and adolescent mental health and wellbeing: A systematic literature review. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 88, 121-145. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2018.01.012
- ²¹⁴ Stirling, K., Toumbourou, J. W., & Rowland, B. (2015). Community factors influencing child and adolescent depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*.
- ²¹⁵ Clarke, A.M. & Barry, M.M (2014). *Supporting a whole-school approach to mental health promotion and wellbeing in post-primary schools in Ireland in School Mental Health: Global Challenges and Opportunities*.

 ²¹⁶ Langford, R., Bonell, C., Jones, H., Pouliou, T., Murphy, S., Waters, E., ... Campbell, R. (2015). The World Health Organization's Health Promoting Schools framework: a Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Public Health*, *15*(130), 1-15. doi:10.1186/s12889-015-1360-y.
- ²¹⁷ Weare, K., & Nind, M. (2011). Mental health promotion and problem prevention in schools: what does the evidence say? *Health Promotion International, 26(suppl 1),* i29-69
- ²¹⁸ Duggan, M. (2016). *Investing in Women's Mental Health. Strengthening the foundations for women, families and the Australian economy. Australian* Health Policy Collaboration Issues Paper No. 2016-02. Australian Health Policy Collaboration, Melbourne.
- ²¹⁹ Lawrence, D., Johnson, S., Hafekost, J., Boterhoven De Haan, K., Sawyer, M., Ainley, J., & Zubrick, S. R. (2015). *The Mental Health of Children and Adolescents. Report on the second Australian Child and Adolescent Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing*. Canberra: Department of Health.
- ²²⁰ Slade, T., Johnston, A., Teesson, M., Whiteford, H., Burgess, P., Pirkis, J., Saw, S. (2009). The Mental Health of Australians 2. *Report on the 2007 National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing*. Canberra: Department of Health and Ageing.
- ²²¹ Marmot, M. (2017). Social justice, epidemiology and health inequalities. *European Journal of Epidemiology*, 32(7), 537–546. doi:10.1007/s10654-017-0286-3.
- ²²² Allen, J., Balfour, R., Bell, R., & Marmot, M. (2014). Social determinants of mental health. *International Review of Psychiatry*, *26*(4), 392–407. doi: 10.3109/09540261.2014.928270.
- ²²³ Marmot, M. (2017). Social justice, epidemiology and health inequalities. *European Journal of Epidemiology*, *32*(7), 537–546.
- ²²⁴ Allen, J., Balfour, R., Bell, R., & Marmot, M. (2014). Social determinants of mental health. *International Review of Psychiatry*, *26*(4), 392–407.
- ²²⁵ Social determinants of health. (2019). In P. Liamputtong (Ed.), Public Health: Local and Global Perspectives (pp. 105-123). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/9781108598217.009
- ²²⁶ Hergenrather, K. C., Zeglin, R. J., McGuire-Kuletz, M., & Rhodes, S. D. (2015). Employment as a social determinant of health: A review of longitudinal studies exploring the relationship between employment status and mental health. *Rehabilitation Research, Policy & Education, 29(3),* 261-290. doi:10.1891/2168-6653.29.3.261
- ²²⁷ Kim, T. J., & von dem Knesebeck, O. (2015). Is an insecure job better for health than having no job at all? A systematic review of studies investigating the health-related risks of both job insecurity and unemployment. *BMC Public Health*, *15*, 985-985. doi:10.1186/s12889-015-2313-1
- ²²⁸ Modini, M., Joyce, S., Mykletun, A., Christensen, H., Bryant, R. A., Mitchell, P. B., & Harvey, S. B. (2016). The mental health benefits of employment: Results of a systematic meta-review. *Australasian Psychiatry, 24(4),* 331-336. doi:10.1177/1039856215618523
- ²²⁹ van der Noordt, M., Ijzelenberg, H., Droomers, M., & Proper, K. I. (2014). Health effects of employment: A systematic review of prospective studies. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, *71(10)*, 730-736. doi:10.1136/oemed-2013-101891

- ²³⁰ Hergenrather, K. C., Zeglin, R. J., McGuire-Kuletz, M., & Rhodes, S. D. (2015). Employment as a social determinant of health: A review of longitudinal studies exploring the relationship between employment status and mental health. Rehabilitation Research, Policy & Education, 29(3), 261-290. doi:10.1891/2168-6653.29.3.261
- ²³¹ Moreno-Peral, P., Conejo-Cerón, S., Motrico, E., Rodríguez-Morejón, A., Fernández, A., García-Campayo, J., ... Bellón, J. Á. (2014). Risk factors for the onset of panic and generalised anxiety disorders in the general adult population: A systematic review of cohort studies. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 168,* 337-348. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2014.06.021
- ²³² Turunen, E., & Hiilamo, H. (2014). Health effects of indebtedness: a systematic review. *BMC Public Health,* 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-489
- ²³³ Patel, V., Burns, J. K., Dhingra, M., Tarver, L., Kohrt, B. A., & Lund, C. (2018). Income inequality and depression: A systematic review and meta-analysis of the association and a scoping review of mechanisms. *World Psychiatry*, *17*(1), 76-89. doi:10.1002/wps.20492
- ²³⁴ Schreiter, S., Bermpohl, F., Krausz, M., Leucht, S., Rössler, W., Schouler-Ocak, M., & Gutwinski, S. (2017). The prevalence of mental illness in homeless people in Germany. *Deutsches Arzteblatt International, 114(40),* 665-672. doi:10.3238/arztebl.2017.0665
- ²³⁵ Bassuk, E. L., Richard, M. K., & Tsertsvadze, A. (2015). The prevalence of mental illness in homeless children: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *54*(2), 86-96. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2014.11.008
- ²³⁶ Medlow, S., Klineberg, E., & Steinbeck, K. (2014). The health diagnoses of homeless adolescents: A systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Adolescence*, *37(5)*, 531-542. doi:10.1016/j.adolescence.2014.04.003
- ²³⁷ Gong, Y., Palmer, S., Gallacher, J., Marsden, T., & Fone, D. (2016). A systematic review of the relationship between objective measurements of the urban environment and psychological distress. *Environment International*, *96*, 48-57. doi:10.1016/j.envint.2016.08.019
- ²³⁸ Rautio, N., Filatova, S., Lehtiniemi, H., & Miettunen, J. (2018). Living environment and its relationship to depressive mood: A systematic review. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry, 64(1),* 92-103. doi:10.1177/0020764017744582
- ²³⁹ Filges, T., & Hansen, A. T. (2017). The threat of Active Labour Market Programs: A systematic review. *Journal of Economic Surveys*, *31(1)*, 58-78. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/joes.12134
- ²⁴⁰ Kluve, J., Puerto, S., Robalino, D., Romero, J. M., Rother, F., Stoterau, J., ... Witte, M. (2019). Do youth employment programs improve labor market outcomes? A quantitative review. *World Development, 114,* 237-253. doi:10.1016/j.worlddev.2018.10.004
- ²⁴¹ Mawn, L., Oliver, E. J., Akhter, N., Bambra, C. L., Torgerson, C., Bridle, C., & Stain, H. J. (2017). Are we failing young people not in employment, education or training (NEETs)? A systematic review and meta-analysis of reengagement interventions. *Systematic Reviews*, *6*(1), 16-16. doi:10.1186/s13643-016-0394-2
- ²⁴² Benston, E. A. (2015). Housing programs for homeless individuals with mental illness: Effects on housing and mental health outcomes. *Psychiatric Services*, *66(8)*, 806-816. doi:10.1176/appi.ps.201400294
- ²⁴³ Krahn, J., Caine, V., Chaw-Kant, J., & Singh, A. E. (2018). Housing interventions for homeless, pregnant/parenting women with addictions: a systematic review. *Journal of Social Distress and the Homeless*, *27*(1), 75-88.
- ²⁴⁴ Bassuk, E. L., Richard, M. K., & Tsertsvadze, A. (2015). The prevalence of mental illness in homeless children: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *54*(2), 86-96. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2014.11.008
- ²⁴⁵ Munthe-Kaas, H., Berg, R. C., & Blaasvær, N. (2016). *Effectiveness of interventions to reduce homelessness:* A systematic review. Oslo, Norway: Knowledge Centre for the Health Services at The Norwegian Institute of Public Health (NIPH)
- ²⁴⁶ Battams, S., Roche, A. M., Fischer, J. A., Lee, N. K., Cameron, J., & Kostadinov, V. (2014). Workplace risk factors for anxiety and depression in male-dominated industries: A systematic review. *Health Psychology and Behavioral Medicine*, *2*(1), 983-1008.
- ²⁴⁷ Harvey, S. B., Modini, M., Joyce, S., Milligan-Saville, J. S., Tan, L., Mykletun, A., ... Mitchell, P. B. (2017). Can work make you mentally ill? A systematic meta-review of work-related risk factors for common mental health problems. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, *74*(4), 301-310. doi:10.1136/oemed-2016-104015

- ²⁴⁸ Llosa, J. A., Menéndez-Espina, S., Agulló-Tomás, E., & Rodríguez-Suárez, J. (2018). Job insecurity and mental health: A meta-analytical review of the consequences of precarious work in clinical disorders. *Anales de Psicología*, *34*(2), 211-223.
- ²⁴⁹ Butterworth, P. Leach, L. S., Rodgers, B., Broom, D. H., Olesen, S. C., Strazdins, L. (2011). Psychosocial job adversity and health in Australia: analysis of data from the HILDA Survey. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, *35*(6), 564-571.
- ²⁵⁰ LaMontagne, A.D., Keegel, T., Vallance, D., Ostry, A., & Wolfe, R. (2008). Job strain Attributable depression in a sample of working Australians: Assessing the contribution to health inequalities. *BMC Public Health*, 88, 181.
- ²⁵¹ Harvey, S.B., Joyce, S., Modini, M., Christensen, H., Bryant, R., Mykletun, A., & Mitchell, P. (2012). *Work and depression/anxiety disorders a systematic review of reviews*. Melbourne: Beyond Blue.
- ²⁵² Dormann, C., Owen, M., Dollard, M., & Guthier, C. (2018). Translating cross-lagged effects into incidence rates and risk ratios: The case of psychosocial safety climate and depression. *Work & Stress*, *32*(3), 248–261.
- ²⁵³ Glozier, N. (2017). *Review of evidence of interventions to reduce mental ill-health in the workplace*. Gosford: Safework NSW.
- ²⁵⁴ Joyce, S., Modini, M., Christensen, H., Mykletun, A., Bryant, R., Mitchell P.B., & Harvey S.B. (2016). Workplace interventions for common mental disorders: a systematic meta-review. *Psychological Medicine, 46,* 683–697.
- ²⁵⁵ Tan, L., Wang, MJ., Modini, M., Joyce, S., Mykletun, A., Christensen, H., & Harvey, SB. (2014). Preventing the development of depression at work: a systematic review and meta-analysis of universal interventions in the workplace. *BMC Medicine*, *12*, 74
- ²⁵⁶ Robertson, I. T., Cooper, C. L., Sarkar, M., & Curran, T. (2015). Resilience training in the workplace from 2003 to 2014: A systematic review. *Journal of Occupational & Organizational Psychology, 88(3),* 533-562. doi:10.1111/joop.12120
- ²⁵⁷ Carolan, S., Harris, P. R., & Cavanagh, K. (2017). Improving employee well-being and effectiveness: Systematic review and meta-analysis of web-based psychological interventions delivered in the workplace. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *19*(7), 142-159. doi:10.2196/jmir.7583
- ²⁵⁸ Stratton, E., Lampit, A., Choi, I., Calvo, R. A., Harvey, S. B., & Glozier, N. (2017). Effectiveness of eHealth interventions for reducing mental health conditions in employees: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE, 12(12)*. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0189904
- ²⁵⁹ Knight, C., Patterson, M., & Dawson, J. (2019). Work engagement interventions can be effective: a systematic review. *European Journal of Work & Organizational Psychology, 28(3),* 348-372. doi:10.1080/1359432X.2019.1588887
- ²⁶⁰ Yunus, W. M. A. W. M., Musiat, P., & Brown, J. S. L. (2018). Systematic review of universal and targeted workplace interventions for depression. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, *75(1)*, 66-75. doi:10.1136/oemed-2017-104532
- ²⁶¹ Glozier, N. (2017). *Review of evidence of interventions to reduce mental ill-health in the workplace*. Gosford: Safework NSW.
- ²⁶² LaMontagne, A. D., et al. (2014). Workplace mental health: developing an integrated intervention approach. *BMC Psychiatry, 14,* 131.
- ²⁶³ Joyce, S., Modini, M., Christensen, H., Mykletun, A., Bryant, R., Mitchell P.B., & Harvey S.B. (2016). Workplace interventions for common mental disorders: a systematic meta-review. *Psychological Medicine, 46,* 683–697.
- ²⁶⁴ Tan, L., Wang, MJ., Modini, M., Joyce, S., Mykletun, A., Christensen, H., & Harvey, SB. (2014). Preventing the development of depression at work: a systematic review and meta-analysis of universal interventions in the workplace. *BMC Medicine*, *12*, 74
- ²⁶⁵ Brand, S. L., Coon, J. T., Fleming, L. E., Carroll, L., Bethel, A., & Wyatt, K. (2017). Whole system approaches to improving the health and wellbeing of healthcare workers: A systematic review. *PLoS ONE*, 12(12).
- ²⁶⁶ Carolan, S., Harris, P. R., & Cavanagh, K. (2017). Improving employee well-being and effectiveness: Systematic review and meta-analysis of web-based psychological interventions delivered in the workplace. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *19*(7), 142-159. doi:10.2196/jmir.7583
- ²⁶⁷ Knight, C., Patterson, M., & Dawson, J. (2019). Work engagement interventions can be effective: a systematic review. *European Journal of Work & Organizational Psychology, 28(3),* 348-372. doi:10.1080/1359432X.2019.1588887

- ²⁶⁸ Romppanen, J., & Häggman-Laitila, A. (2017). Interventions for nurses' well-being at work: A quantitative systematic review. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *73(7)*, 1555-1569. doi:10.1111/jan.13210
- ²⁶⁹ Daniels, K., Watson, D., & Gedikli, C. (2017). Well-Being and the Social Environment of Work: A Systematic Review of Intervention Studies. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 14(8)*. doi:10.3390/ijerph14080918
- ²⁷⁰ Ropponen, A., Känsälä, M., Rantanen, J., & Toppinen-Tanner, S. (2016). Organizational Initiatives for Promoting Employee Work-Life Reconciliation Over the Life Course. A Systematic Review of Intervention Studies. *Nordic Journal of Working Life Studies, 6(3),* 79-100. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.19I54/nJwls.v6i3.5529 ²⁷¹ Stirling, K., Toumbourou, J. W., & Rowland, B. (2015). Community factors influencing child and adolescent depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*.
- ²⁷² Baranyi, G., Sieber, S., Cullati, S., Pearce, J. R., Dibben, C. J. L., & Courvoisier, D. S. (2020). The Longitudinal Associations of Perceived Neighborhood Disorder and Lack of Social Cohesion with Depression Among Adults Aged 50 Years or Older: An Individual-Participant-Data Meta-Analysis From 16 High-Income Countries. *American Journal of Epidemiology, 189(4),* 343–353. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwz209
- ²⁷³ Khazaeian, S., Kariman, N., Ebadi, A., & Nasiri, M. (2017). The impact of social capital and social support on the health of female-headed households: A systematic review. Electronic Physician, 9(12), 6027-6034. doi:10.19082/6027
- ²⁷⁴ McPherson, K. E., Kerr, S., McGee, E., Morgan, A., Cheater, F. M., McLean, J., & Egan, J. (2014). The association between social capital and mental health and behavioural problems in children and adolescents: An integrative systematic review. *BMC Psychology*, *2*(1), 7-7. doi:10.1186/2050-7283-2-7
- ²⁷⁵ Centre for Community Child Health. (2018). *Place-based collective impact: an Australian response to childhood vulnerability*. Policy Brief Number 30. Murdoch Children's Research Institute/The Royal Children's Hospital, Parkville: Victoria.
- ²⁷⁶ Sigfusdottir, D., Kristjansson, A.L., Gudmundsdottir, M.L., & Allegrante, J.P. (2011). Substance use prevention through schools and community-based health promotion: a transdisciplinary approach from Iceland. *Global Health Promotion*, *18*(3), 23-26.
- ²⁷⁷ Kristjansson A.L., Sigfusdottir, I.D., Thorlindsson, T., Mann, M.J., Sigfusson, J. & Allegrante, J.P. (2016) Population trends in smoking, alcohol use and primary prevention variable among adolescents in Iceland. *Addiction*, *111(4)*, 645-652.
- ²⁷⁸ Oesterle, S., Kuklinski, M. R., Hawkins, J. D., Skinner, M. L., Guttmannova, K., & Rhew, I. C. (2018). Long-Term Effects of the Communities That Care Trial on Substance Use, Antisocial Behavior, and Violence through Age 21 Years. *American Journal of Public Health*, *108*(*5*), 659–665.
- ²⁷⁹ Fagan, A. A., Hawkins, J. D., Farrington, D. P., & Catalano, R. F. (2018). *Communities that care: building community engagement and capacity to prevent youth behavior problems*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- ²⁸⁰ Toumbourou, J.W. Rowland, B., Williams, J., Smith, R., & Patton, G.C. (2019) Community intervention to prevent adolescent health behavior problems: Evaluation of Communities that Care in Australia. *Health Psychology*. *38*(6), 536-544.
- ²⁸¹ Hoare, E., Strugnell, C., Allender, S., & Jacka, F. (2019). Preventing mental illness among young people: opportunities emerging from systems-based obesity prevention. *Obesity Research & Clinical Practice, (3), 255* ²⁸² Hoare, E., Fuller-Tyszkiewicz, M., Skouteris, H., Millar, L., Nichols, M., & Allender S. (2015). Systematic review of mental health and well-being outcomes following community-based obesity prevention interventions among adolescents. *BMJ Open, 5:1*.
- ²⁸³ Sutaria, S., Devakumar, D., Yasuda, S. S., Das, S., & Saxena, S. (2019). Is obesity associated with depression in children? Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Archives of Disease in Childhood, 104(1),* 64-74. doi:10.1136/archdischild-2017-314608
- ²⁸⁴ Secinti, E., Thompson, E. J., Richards, M., & Gaysina, D. (2017). Research review: Childhood chronic physical illness and adult emotional health A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, and Allied Disciplines, 58(7), 753-769.* doi:10.1111/jcpp.12727
- ²⁸⁵ Brady, A. M., Deighton, J., & Stansfeld, S. (2017). Psychiatric outcomes associated with chronic illness in adolescence: A systematic review. *Journal of Adolescence*, *59*, 112-123. doi:10.1016/j.adolescence.2017.05.014

- ²⁸⁶ Shoham, N., Lewis, G., Favarato, G., & Cooper, C. (2018). Prevalence of anxiety disorders and symptoms in people with hearing impairment: A systematic review. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*. doi:10.1007/s00127-018-1638-3
- ²⁸⁷ Tennant, C. (2002). Life events, stress and depression: a review of recent findings. *The Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, *36*(2), 173–182.
- ²⁸⁸ Watson, B., Tatangelo, G., & McCabe, M. (2018). Depression and anxiety among partner and offspring carers of people with dementia: A systematic review. *The Gerontologist*. doi:10.1093/geront/gny049 ²⁸⁹ Haines, K. J., Denehy, L., Skinner, E. H., Warrillow, S., & Berney, S. (2015). Psychosocial outcomes in informal caregivers of the critically ill: A systematic review. *Critical Care Medicine*, *43*(5), 1112-1120. doi:10.1097/CCM.00000000000000865
- ²⁹⁰ Watson, B., Tatangelo, G., & McCabe, M. (2018). Depression and anxiety among partner and offspring carers of people with dementia: A systematic review. *The Gerontologist*. doi:10.1093/geront/gny049 ²⁹¹ Del-Pino-Casado, R., Rodríguez Cardosa, M., López-Martínez, C., & Orgeta, V. (2019). The association between subjective caregiver burden and depressive symptoms in carers of older relatives: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PloS One*, *14*(*5*), e0217648. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0217648 ²⁹² Bas-Sarmiento, P., Saucedo-Moreno, M. J., Fernández-Gutiérrez, M., & Poza-Méndez, M. (2017). Mental health in immigrants versus native population: A systematic review of the literature. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, *31*(1), 111-121. doi:10.1016/j.apnu.2016.07.014
- ²⁹³ Close, C., Kouvonen, A., Bosqui, T., Patel, K., O'Reilly, D., & Donnelly, M. (2016). The mental health and wellbeing of first-generation migrants: A systematic-narrative review of reviews. *Globalization and Health*, *12*(1), 47. doi:10.1186/s12992-016-0187-3
- ²⁹⁴ Bogic, M., Njoku, A., & Priebe, S. (2015). Long-term mental health of war-refugees: A systematic literature review. *BMC International Health and Human Rights, 15*, 29-29. doi:10.1186/s12914-015-0064-9
- ²⁹⁵ Kien, C., Sommer, I., Faustmann, A., Gibson, L., Schneider, M., Krczal, E., ... Gartlehner, G. (2018). Prevalence of mental disorders in young refugees and asylum seekers in European countries: A systematic review. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*. doi:10.1007/s00787-018-1215-z
- ²⁹⁶ von Werthern, M., Robjant, K., Chui, Z., Schon, R., Ottisova, L., Mason, C., & Katona, C. (2018). The impact of immigration detention on mental health: A systematic review. *BMC Psychiatry*, 18.
- ²⁹⁷ O'Higgins, A., Ott, E. M., Shea, M. W., & O'Higgins, A. (2018). What is the impact of placement type on educational and health outcomes of unaccompanied refugee minors? A systematic review of the evidence. *Clinical Child & Family Psychology Review, 21(3),* 354-365. doi:10.1007/s10567-018-0256-7
- ²⁹⁸ O'Donoghue, B., Downey, L., Eaton, S., Mifsud, N., Kirkbride, J., & McGorry, P. (2020). Risk of psychotic disorders in migrants to Australia. *Psychological Medicine*, 1-9. doi:10.1017/S0033291719004100 ²⁹⁹ OECD. (2015). Mental Health and Work, Australia.
- ³⁰⁰ Patel, V., Saxena, S., Lund, C., Thornicroft, G., Baingana, F., Chisholm, D., ... UnÜtzer, J. (2018). The Lancet Commission on global mental health and sustainable development. *Lancet*, 392, 1553–1598. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31612-X
- ³⁰¹ Doran, C. M. (2013). *The evidence on the costs and impacts on the economy and productivity due to mental ill health: An Evidence Check rapid review,* Mental Health Commission of NSW: Sax Institute.
- ³⁰² Mihalopoulos, C., Vos, T., Pirkis, J., & Carter, R. (2011). The economic analysis of prevention in mental health programs. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *7*, 169-201.
- ³⁰³ Access Economics. (2009). *The economic impact of youth mental illness and the cost effectiveness of early intervention.* Melbourne: headspace Centre of Excellence, Orygen Youth Health Research Centre.
- ³⁰⁴ Access Economics. (2002). *Schizophrenia: Costs. An analysis of the burden of schizophrenia and related suicide in Australia*. Retrieved from http://aftercare.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/Schizophrenia-Costs.pdf
- ³⁰⁵ Neil, A. L., Carr, V., Mackinnon, A., Morgan, V. A. (2016). *The Economic Impacts of Psychosis: Unlocking the Black Box*. Hobart: Menzies Institute for Medical Research, The University of Tasmania
- ³⁰⁶ Lee, Y. C., Chatterton, M. L., Magnus, A., Mohebbi, M., Le, L. K., & Mihalopoulos, C. (2017). *Cost of high prevalence mental disorders: Findings from the 2007 Australian National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing. Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 51(12), 1198-1211. doi: 10.1177/0004867417710730.
- ³⁰⁷ Productivity Commission 2019, Mental Health, Draft Report, Canberra

- ³⁰⁸ McDaid, D., & Park, A. (2011). Investing in mental health and well-being: findings from the DataPrev project. *Health Promotion International, 26(suppl 1)*, i108-39.
- ³⁰⁹ Knapp, M., McDaid, D., & Parsonage, M. (2011). Department of Health/Personal Social Services Research Unit, Centre for Mental Health, Institute of Psychiatry: Mental health promotion and mental illness prevention: The economic case. *Journal of Poverty & Social Justice*, *19*(3), 297-299.
- ³¹⁰ Mihalopoulos, C., Vos, T., Pirkis, J., & Carter, R. (2011). The economic analysis of prevention in mental health programs. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *7*, 169-201.
- ³¹¹ Mihalopoulos, C., & Chatterton, M. (2015). Economic evaluations of interventions designed to prevent mental disorders: a systematic review. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, *9*(2), 85-92.
- ³¹² Ebert, D.D., & Cuijpers, P. (2018). It Is Time to Invest in the Prevention of Depression. *JAMA Network Open, 1*(*2*): e180335. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.0335
- ³¹³ National Mental Health Commission (2019). *The economic case for investing in mental health prevention*. Summary. Canberra: NMHC.
- ³¹⁴ Teager, W., Fox, S. & Stafford, N. (2019). *How Australia can invest early and return more: A new look at the \$15b cost and opportunity*. Early Intervention Foundation, The Front Project and CoLab at the Telethon Kids Institute, Australia.
- ³¹⁵ Bachmann S. (2018). Epidemiology of Suicide and the Psychiatric Perspective. *International journal of environmental research and public health, 15(7),* 1425. doi:10.3390/ijerph15071425
- ³¹⁶ Mendelson, T., & Eaton, W. W. (2018). Recent advances in the prevention of mental disorders. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *53*(4), 325-339.
- ³¹⁷ Arango, C., Diaz-Caneja, C. M., McGorry, P. D., Rapoport, J., Sommer, I. E., Vorstman, J. A.,... Carpenter, W. (2018). Preventive strategies for mental health. *Lancet Psychiatry*, *5*(7), 591–604.
- ³¹⁸ Gardner, M. J., Thomas, H. J., & Erskine, H. E. (2019). The association between five forms of child maltreatment and depressive and anxiety disorders: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *96*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2019.104082
- ³¹⁹ Gardner, M. J., Thomas, H. J., & Erskine, H. E. (2019). The association between five forms of child maltreatment and depressive and anxiety disorders: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *96*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2019.104082
- ³²⁰ Haynes, E., Crouch, E., Probst, J., Radcliff, E., Bennett, K., & Glover, S. (2020). Exploring the association between a parent's exposure to Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) and outcomes of depression and anxiety among their children. *Children and Youth Services Review, 113*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.105013
- ³²¹ Hughes, K., Bellis, M. A., Hardcastle, K. A., Sethi, D., Butchart, A., Mikton, C., ... Dunne, M. P. (2017). The effect of multiple adverse childhood experiences on health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Public Health*, *2*, 356–366.
- ³²² Beydoun, H. A., Beydoun, M. A., Kaufman, J. S., Lo, B., & Zonderman, A. B. (2012). Intimate partner violence against adult women and its association with major depressive disorder, depressive symptoms and postpartum depression: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Social *Science & Medicine*, *75(6)*, 959–975. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.04.025
- ³²³ Jadambaa, A., Thomas, H. J., Scott, J. G., Graves, N., Brain, D., & Pacella, R. (2019). The contribution of bullying victimisation to the burden of anxiety and depressive disorders in Australia. *Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences*, *29*, e54. https://doi.org/10.1017/S2045796019000489
- ³²⁴ Palitsky, D., Mota, N., Afifi, T. O., Downs, A. C., & Sareen, J. (2013). The association between adult attachment style, mental disorders, and suicidality: findings from a population-based study. *The Journal of nervous and mental disease*, *201*(7), 579–586. https://doi.org/10.1097/NMD.0b013e31829829ab
- ³²⁵ Read, J. R., Sharpe, L., Modini, M., & Dear, B. F. (2017). Multimorbidity and depression: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *221*, 36–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2017.06.009
- ³²⁶ Rajan, T. M., & Menon, V. (2017). Psychiatric disorders and obesity: A review of association studies. Journal of Postgraduate Medicine, 63(3), 182–190. https://doi.org/10.4103/jpgm.JPGM_712_16
- ³²⁷ Sarvenaz Esmaeelzadeh, John Moraros, Lilian Thorpe, & Yelena Bird. (2018). Examining the Association and Directionality between Mental Health Disorders and Substance Use among Adolescents and Young Adults in the U.S. and Canada—A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, *7(12)*, 543. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm7120543

³²⁸ Hasan, A., von Keller, R., Friemel, C. M., Hall, W., Schneider, M., Koethe, D., Leweke, F. M., Strube, W., & Hoch, E. (n.d.). Cannabis use and psychosis: a review of reviews. European Archives of Psychiatry And Clinical Neuroscience, 270(4), 403–412. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-019-01068-z

³²⁹ Wang, X., Li, Y., & Fan, H. (2019). The associations between screen time-based sedentary behavior and depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Public Health*, *19(1)*, 1524. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-7904-9

³³⁰ Molendijk, M., Molero, P., Ortuño Sánchez-Pedreño, F., Van der Does, W., & Angel Martínez-González, M. (2018). Diet quality and depression risk: A systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 226, 346–354. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2017.09.022

³³¹ Bich Na Jang, Hyeon Ji Lee, Jae Hong Joo, Eun-Cheol Park, & Sung-In Jang. (2020). Association between health behaviours and depression: findings from a national cross-sectional study in South Korea. *BMC Psychiatry*, 20(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-020-02628-7

³³² Bich Na Jang, Hyeon Ji Lee, Jae Hong Joo, Eun-Cheol Park, & Sung-In Jang. (2020). Association between health behaviours and depression: findings from a national cross-sectional study in South Korea. *BMC Psychiatry*, 20(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-020-02628-7

³³³ Zuelke, A. E., Luck, T., Schroeter, M. L., Witte, A. V., Hinz, A., Engel, C., ... Riedel-Heller, S. G. (2018). The association between unemployment and depression—Results from the population-based LIFE-adult-study. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 235,* 399-406. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2018.04.073

³³⁴ Singh, A., Daniel, L., Baker, E., & Bentley, R. (2019). Housing Disadvantage and Poor Mental Health: A Systematic Review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *2*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2019.03.018



Victorian Health Promotion Foundation PO Box 154 Carlton South Victoria 3053 Australia T +61 3 9667 1333 F +61 3 9667 1375

vichealth@vichealth.vic.gov.au

VicHealth is committed to health equity, which means levelling the playing field between people who can easily access good health and people who face barriers, to achieve the highest level of health for everyone.

© VicHealth July 2020 https://doi.org/10.37309/2020.PO906

VicHealth acknowledges the support of the Victorian Government



VicHealth acknowledges the Traditional Custodians of the land. We pay our respects to all Elders past, present and future.